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FADE IN:

EXT. OPEN WATER - NIGHT

A floating trail of white flower petals.

A gondola drifts through the waves. The HUSBAND rows, while 
the WIFE watches him.

The Husband wears a black cloak, a black brimmed hat, black 
gloves, and a beaked mask; the costume of a plague doctor. 
Not an inch of his skin is exposed. He has a tall, muscular 
frame. 

The Wife, a Native American, wears a conservative long 
sleeved wedding gown and holds a bouquet of white flowers. 
Her face is of an innocent kind; no makeup, doe eyed, and 
dimpled.

In the distance - a small island. Its lighthouse guides their 
travels. 

WIFE (V.O.)
Once upon a time...

The Wife leans over the side of the gondola, dips her 
fingertips into the water, and closes her eyes. 

WIFE (V.O.)
There was a Beast who lurked among 
lands far and wide to rid the world 
of all impurities. 

LATER, the gondola approaches a dock.

UP CLOSE, the island is unpopulated, only greenery flourishes 
here.

The Husband continues rowing, while the Wife takes in the 
magnificent view.

EXT. DOCK - LATER

The Husband ties the gondola to a piling, steps onto the 
dock. He helps the Wife do the same.

Hand in hand, they walk towards the mainland. She turns, 
looking behind her.



WIFE (V.O.)
And although his skin was leathery 
and his talons sharp, he was 
christened an angel.

Wife’s POV: The gondola, and beyond that, a vast expanse of 
open sea.

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

We scale up the tall building. Its light spins at a slow 
speed.

EXT. ISLAND - MOMENTS LATER

The Husband and Wife walk down a wooded path. With every step 
they take the overgrown weeds and tree roots that spill out 
onto the path contract back into the ground.

WIFE (V.O.)
How can an angel look so 
frightening, you ask?

In the distance - a Gothic castle.

EXT. STAIRS - MOMENTS LATER

The couple ascends the half mile of concrete steps leading up 
to the castle.

The Wife turns her head to view the island at the high 
vantage point.

Wife’s POV: Only rustling treetops, grassy fields, and the 
active lighthouse. 

WIFE (V.O.)
Well, it’s because this angel had a 
hellish job.

As she brushes some hair out of her face, we get a glimpse of 
her wedding band. 

It’s made of tiny vines, attached are even tinier leaves that 
sway in the breeze.

WIFE (V.O.)
He had to scare away what was 
already impure.
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They reach the top of the stairs and step onto a concrete 
platform. 

The Husband opens the front door and extends his hand, 
gesturing for her to enter first. She curtsies and enters. He 
follows in after her.

Inside, we watch as they walk through the foyer and disappear 
down a hallway. 

A small gust of wind comes, the door closes.

INT. HALLWAYS - LATER

We maneuver through several hallways and stairwells, each 
containing an abnormal amount of windows. 

Autumn leaves slap against the glass.

The sound of strong wind.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

Two twin sized beds sit about three feet from one another. 
The bouquet of white flowers sits on top of the nightstand 
that acts as the bed’s partition.

We find the Husband and Wife standing side by side in front 
of a glass wall. They look out upon the windy island like 
some kind of watchman. 

Indoors, the Husband does not wear his plague doctor costume.

The Wife frequently looks up at her Husband. He has yet to 
notice. His face is covered by a shadow.

A twig hits the glass in front of the Wife. She jumps 
backwards. Only then does the Husband turn to look at her, 
finally revealing his face in the moonlight. 

There’s a large, gruesome scar that stretches from the top of 
his left ear, crosses over his lips, and ends under the right 
side of his jaw. 

A flesh colored imprint of a vine stretches up his neck. It 
looks as if it protrudes from the inside of his body. 

As he stares at her, the winds outside lose their strength. 

LATER, in between the beds, the Husband helps the Wife 
undress. He strips her down to just a silk knee length slip.
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He crosses to a closet where he hangs the wedding gown with 
gentle care.

She sits on the bed furthest from the glass wall.

He crosses back to her, kneels down, and removes her shoes. 
He sets them neatly at the foot of the bed, before taking her 
legs and placing them under the covers.

He finishes tucking her in, sits down beside her, and 
caresses her cheek.

His hands are rough. Small spikes are lodged under his flesh, 
protruding outward like thorns are stuck inside his veins. 

She tenses as he touches her. Neither seem comfortable with 
this display of affection.

He rises and moves around the other side of his bed where he 
begins to undress himself.

The Wife sees this and quickly turns onto her side, giving 
him privacy. 

We watch his blurred silhouette over her body as he strips. 

She closes her eyes.

EXT. CASTLE - DAY

We follow a cluster of autumn leaves as they scale up the 
side of the castle.

INT. CASTLE - SAME

The Wife dances from room to room, twirling like an overly 
giddy ballerina. 

Autumn leaves crowd whatever window she happens to pass. They 
follow her like a game of tag. She tries to out run them. 

She ascends multiple stairwells until she comes to the top 
floor. Still giddily twirling, she enters into--

INT. POWDER ROOM - CONTINUOUS

The Wife’s smile fades fast.

There are no windows in this tiny room. Instead, nothing but 
mirrors cover all four walls, ceiling to floor. 

4.



They vary in color, shape, and size, but collage together 
perfectly, leaving no part of the actual wall exposed.

A small table and stool are set in the very center.

She steps into the room, but at the sight of her own 
reflection her eyes dart to the floor. 

She exits-- 

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

With her head down, she walks back to the stairwell she, 
moments ago, giddily ascended, and descends.

INT. DINING ROOM - EVENING

The wicks of a candelabra being lit. The candles are reddish-
pink. 

INT. DINING ROOM - LATER

The Husband watches the Wife place a napkin on her lap as she 
readies herself for her meal. Only her side of the table is 
set. 

She picks up her fork and knife - the candelabra lights 
flicker. 

She notices this and puts her fork and knife down. She looks 
up at her staring Husband.

She puts her hands together, begins to say grace under her 
breath.

INT. CASTLE - LATER

VARIOUS SHOTS of the Wife following her Husband as he moves 
from room to room, each of which contain numerous outlets, 
secret passageways, and stairwells.

She soon loses sight of him and only locates him again once 
she enters into-- 

INT. LIBRARY - CONTINUOUS

She freezes - her Husband stands in front of a picture 
window, looking out upon the island. 
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She moves to a wall where she tries to stay somewhat hidden 
in the shadow of a grandfather clock. 

She watches him.

After a moment, he turns and heads for the doorway.

She bumps into the grandfather clock as her Husband makes eye 
contact with her for the first time. 

The clock chimes.

INT. HALLWAYS - CONTINUOUS

The Wife follows him into the hallway. 

His pace picks up. Her pace mirrors his as she follows him 
down several hallways. Before long, the gap between them 
grows too large. 

She again loses sight of him as she rounds a corner, entering 
into a hallway containing the door to the basement. 

The basement door is wide open.

She peeks her head inside. Only a few steps are visible, 
after that, darkness.

A cold wind shoots up the steps. She backs away.

She crosses to a casement window, opens it. She watches as 
her Husband, now wearing his plague doctor costume, heads for 
the woods. 

EXT. CASTLE - SAME

We’re at ground level - the Husband disappears into the 
treeline. 

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The Wife shuts the casement window, locks it. 

She walks off.

INT. HALLWAYS - NIGHT

The Wife goes around lighting the reddish-pink candles that 
sit in their sconces. 
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LATER, once she has finished the job, she stands in the 
center of the dark hallway, listening - silence, not a single 
gust of wind.

INT. BATHROOM - LATER

The Husband washes his Wife in a sudsy bubble bath.

She repeatedly hums to the same tribal like melody. He enjoys 
her voice.

LATER, she emerge from the water, gasps for air.

The Husband stands, grabs a towel off a rack, and holds it 
out for her. He looks to the floor, giving her privacy.

Hesitant, she stands. He blindly wraps the towel around her.

He turns her around to face him. He rubs her arms to warm 
them and rings out her hair. She leans in and rests her head 
against his chest. 

He’s caught off guard. He holds her.

EXT. SHORELINE - LATER

The ocean, dead still.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

The treetops, they don’t rustle.

We make our way up the wooded path. Silence aside from the 
occasional singing Turtle Dove.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

We PAN OVER the sound asleep Wife to find the Husband 
standing once again at his glass wall, watching over the 
island. 

The Wife stirs in her bed. He turns his head slightly, seeing 
her out of the corner of his eye. She remains sound asleep.

He looks back to the island.

EXT. ISLAND - DAY

Gusts of wind rustle the treetops.
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EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

The Husband, wearing his plague doctor costume, stands near 
the railing.

Gusts of wind carry hushed female whispers, no words can be 
made out.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

Unprotected by her white bed sheets, the Wife’s leg twitches. 

EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

The whispers that circle the Husband become louder.

The gusts of wind pick up.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

The Wife’s shoulder begins to twitch, as does her head as it 
tries to find a more comfortable position on her pillow.

EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

The whispers that circle the Husband become louder.

The gusts of wind pick up.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

The Wife’s entire body shifts in bed. Her eyes flutter open 
and closed.

EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

The Husband turns his head ever so slightly in the direction 
of the rooftop’s doorway. This puts an abrupt end to all 
winds and whispers.

His head turns back to the island.

Silence.

INT. GLASS ROOM - LATER

The Wife lies face down on the floor.
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The same cluster of autumn leaves follow her finger as she 
presses it against the glass, tracing different shapes. 

She leans close and blows her hot breath onto the glass. The 
cluster of autumn leaves fall a few feet, but quickly come 
back to the glass as if magnetically drawn.

She blows her breath harder, but the same happens.

Finally, she bangs her fist against the glass. The autumn 
leaves immediately disband and fall to the earth.

EXT. CASTLE - SAME

We follow the leaves as they make their journey to the 
ground. 

The Husband stands at the treeline not far from where the 
leaves land. He wears his plague doctor costume, looks up at 
the glass room.

INT. GLASS ROOM - SAME

The Wife looks down at him, waves.

Through the glass floor we watch him fail to wave back to his 
Wife and disappear back into the treeline.

She lowers her hand.

INT. HALLWAY - EVENING

The Wife wanders, staring out the windows in search of her 
Husband.

INT. HALLWAY - NIGHT

We move up a hallway, passing the basement door, which 
remains wide open, and into the--

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

The front door is also wide open. 

On the floor, with her back propped up against the wall, is 
the Wife. She’s asleep.
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The Husband appears and kneels down beside her. He examines 
her closely as if she were a stranger. He moves her sleeve up 
as he notices something tied around her arm. 

She wears two tiny bells attached to a string. They’re just 
above her elbow.

He shakes them. She doesn’t wake.

EXT. ISLAND - DAY

As the Wife weaves through the trees, she hums to the same 
tribal melody she did in the bathtub.

She comes upon a small hill which she climbs. When she slips 
on a loose rock, something catches her foot. It’s the 
Husband’s hand.

He stands under her. They stare at each other for a moment 
before he gives her foot a push. This push, although rough 
and inducing a GASP, gives her the momentum she needs to 
reach the top.

Once she reaches the top, she looks out upon the beautiful 
shoreline. 

She runs down the hill.

EXT. SHORELINE - LATER

The Wife walks along the beach.

A dark shadow casts over her. A single cloud begins to follow 
her wherever she goes, acting as her own personal umbrella.

The waves, calm, breaking at her feet.

She peers over her shoulder - the Husband looms about a 
quarter of a mile behind her.

She faces forward again, now blushing. Soon, she stops and 
heads into the ocean.

She walks out until the water is to her waist. She plunges 
under.

We lose track of her for a moment.

The Husband has stopped walking.
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She finally pops up to the surface. The cloud continues to 
follow her out into the water. She floats on her back, 
drifting along with the calm waves.

We now see the Husband at the shoreline, watching from where 
the waves break.

Only the Wife’s eyes and forehead are above water. She stares 
back at him.

She takes off towards the dock--

EXT. DOCK - CONTINUOUS

The Wife swims under the dock and begins hiding behind the 
wooden pilings as she embarks on a little game of hide and 
seek with her Husband.

At the shoreline, the Husband moves back and forth, adjusting 
to whatever wooden piling she hides behind.

She’s amused by his frustration.

As she moves around one of the wooden pilings at the very end 
of the dock, she looks to see that her Husband is no longer 
at the shoreline nor on the beach at all.

She swims underwater.

We follow her as she ventures further out into the open 
water.

EXT. OPEN WATER - CONTINUOUS

The Wife swims about a quarter of a mile past the dock when 
she stops at the sight of...

Wife’s POV: the waves in the distance, they aren’t as calm as 
they once were.

She turns, the Husband stands at the end of the dock, 
watching.

A few waves slap against her back. She’s pulled underneath by 
the current.

The larger waves gain ground.

Once she’s able to find her composure at the surface again, 
she takes off for the shoreline.
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EXT. DOCK - SAME

The Husband’s POV: his Wife frantically swimming his way.

EXT. OPEN WATER - SAME

Large waves repeatedly crash on top of the Wife. She’s 
knocked around underwater. When a wave isn’t nearly drowning 
her, the current is.

EXT. DOCK - SAME

After a moment longer of watching his Wife’s struggle, the 
Husband turns around.

EXT. OPEN WATER - SAME

The Wife gasps for air as the current finally eases itself.

EXT. DOCK - SAME

As the Husband walks off the dock, we see that the waves 
behind him begin to calm again.

EXT. OPEN WATER - SAME

The Wife, catching her breath.

EXT. SHORELINE - MOMENTS LATER

She trudges out of the shallow water and falls onto the sand, 
out of breath and holding her chest.

She looks around - the Husband is nowhere to be found.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The woods are darkening.

The Wife walks towards the castle with her head down, 
shivering in the breeze.

EXT. STAIRS - MOMENTS LATER

She steps onto the concrete, begins to ascend.
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INT. FOYER - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife enters, shuts the front door behind her. 

As she walks through the foyer, she passes the kitchen and 
sees the backside of her Husband as he stands at the sink.

She hangs her head again, enters into a hallway.

INT. INGLENOOK - NIGHT

The Husband sits in an armchair, staring at the fire. 

A noise comes from the hallway. He looks to the doorway, 
stands.

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

He enters to find his Wife with her ear pressed to the wall. 
She steps to him, eyes to the floor.

HUSBAND
What was fire to your people?

WIFE
What people? Your divinity is mine.

He smiles. 

She lifts her eyes, meeting his.

INT. INGLENOOK - LATER

The Wife sits on the Husband’s knee. They stare deeply into 
each other’s eyes. He runs his fingers across various 
features of her face as if discovering them for the first 
time. 

An eyelash falls onto her cheek. He blows it away with a puff 
of breath.

He takes one of her hands and examines her fingertips. 
They’re still pruned. 

He takes one of her pruned fingers, kisses it.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Husband leads the Wife down the hallway. 
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She stops once she notices a particular hallway where no 
candles are lit. 

The Husband stops as well.

She looks to the dark hallway and back to him as if asking 
permission to enter. He says nothing. 

She enters into the hallway. He watches her go. 

The only light is from the moon which shines through the many 
windows. 

She looks behind her - the Husband’s gone.

She soon comes to a wall. A dozen picture frames are hung. 
All of them display black and white pictures of herself in 
her wedding gown just days before. All pictures are candid. 

She admires them, nearly tearing up as she does. 

She comes upon the center frame - it’s empty.

She leans closer and tries to touch the blank space when her 
finger is stopped by a clear latex cover that holds some kind 
of liquid inside.

She leans even closer, perplexed. Inside, the liquid sloshes 
around.

She keeps poking the latex cover with curiosity, until one 
poke is too hard. The latex cover breaks, sending a heap of 
reddish-pink water spilling out onto the floor. 

She slips and falls.

Looking up, she watches as the last drop of water spills out 
of the frame, only then does she stand back up.

She sticks her hand through the empty frame. It goes straight 
through the wall. She fits her entire arm inside and feels 
around.

When she pulls her arm out, the wind outside picks up. Tree 
branches tap against the windows behind her. 

She hurries back up the hallway.

We move down to the floorboards - the reddish-pink water 
absorbs into the wood.
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INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

The Wife is turned on her side, watching her sound asleep 
Husband.

INT. POWDER ROOM - DAY

The Wife sits on the stool, brushing her hair. She stares 
only at the floor. 

After a beat, the Husband knocks and enters. He shuts the 
door behind him. 

He smiles, gestures for the hair brush.

HUSBAND
May I?

She nods, hands it over to him. He brushes her hair and 
braids it. While he does this he stares at her through the 
many mirrors. Her eyes remain glued to the floor.

After he ties off her braid, he places it over her shoulder, 
and grabs hold of her chin. As gently as possible, he moves 
her face, forcing her to look up at her own reflection.

WIFE
Stop, stop, STOP!

He lets go, steps back.

Her eyes shoot back down to the floor.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Please.

He steps closer to her again, places his hand on the side of 
her neck. She gives him a funny look, until she notices 
something moving up her shoulder.

It’s a flesh colored vine. It climbs up her neck and wraps 
itself around her ear. 

She touches her neck and scrutinizes her new reflection.

The Husband smiles, exits--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

The Husband makes his way towards a stairwell.

The Wife rushes out of the powder room.
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WIFE
Could I go on a walk?

He turns to her.

HUSBAND
We’ll go later. Together.

She nods, complying, but poorly hiding her disappointment.

He walks on, but soon stops himself and turns to her again.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Just... don’t stray too far. 

She smiles, shakes her head.

WIFE
I won’t.

He eyes her for a moment longer, descends the stairwell.

EXT. STAIRS - LATER

The Wife runs down the concrete steps, carrying a woven 
basket.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The Wife weaves through the trees until she comes to a field 
of tall, untamed grasses.

She enters to find an abundance of white flowers. She begins 
picking them and placing them into her woven basket.

She hums her signature tribal melody.

Her foot falls into a puddle of reddish-pink water. She 
follows this puddle to its source; a small stream.

All white flowers near the small stream have a reddish-pink 
hue to them.

She takes a white flower out of her woven basket and places 
it in the water. She follows the flower as it flows 
downstream into a small creek, then into a pool of water 
that’s smaller than a river, but larger than a creek.

Beautiful berry bushes crowd around the water’s edge.

She drops to her knees, retrieves her flower, and places it 
back into her woven basket.
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She crouches down to the reddish-pink water, sniffs and 
hesitantly takes a sip. Enjoying the taste, she immerses her 
entire mouth and begins gulping.

Quenched, she lifts her head and wipes her mouth clean.

She runs her hand through the water. 

A few minnows swim up to her hand.

LATER, the Wife walks through the woods, following a flock of 
Monarch Butterflies. They do as the autumn leaves did, and 
put on a little acrobatic show for her.

She climbs deeper and deeper into the thick greenery, until 
she sees something grey sticking halfway out of the ground.

As she moves closer to this object, the Monarch Butterflies 
fly away.

She bends down and brushes the dirt off the grey object to 
reveal that it’s a broken tombstone. There’s no name or date 
engraved. It’s completely blank.

A few more broken tombstones stick out of the ground nearby. 
She brushes the dirt off each of them just to discover the 
same blankness.

Her elbow bumps into something.

She looks to her left, realizing there’s a gate. Though it’s 
several feet tall, it’s covered in so many vines and weeds 
that it camouflages in with the surrounding woods.

She sets her woven basket down, climbs over the gate.

EXT. CHURCH YARD - CONTINUOUS

The yard is overgrown, hilly. Broken and blank tombstones 
surround the dilapidated church. 

The church is small and made of grey brick. Only half of its 
structure remains. It looks like a bomb has blown a hole in 
its side. 

She walks down a broken brick path that weaves around the 
tombstones. 

She steps off this path and attempts to prop a few of these 
tombstones up, most are too heavy.
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When she finally comes across one that’s small enough for her 
to lift, she does exactly that, but within seconds a swarm of 
Beetles crawl out from underneath. 

She drops the stone, squashing most of the bugs and nearly 
her toe in the process. 

She backs away, shaken, and looks over at the church.

INT. CHURCH - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife enters through a hole in the wall. 

All that remains inside are a few pews, most broken, an 
altar, and a very large wooden crucifix that hangs from the 
only part of the ceiling still in tact. All of this has been 
overrun by weeds. 

She walks down the main aisle, kneels down before the altar, 
and stares up at the crucifix.

She picks up a stone and throws it at the crucifix. It 
misses. She finds another, throws it, and misses again. She 
does this repeatedly until she hits.

She laughs as she watches the crucifix sway. This laugh isn’t 
playful, but derisive. 

She picks up another stone and tosses it, she hits the 
crucifix again. It sways faster.

Something that sounds like a splashing noise. 

She stands and walks up the altar to discover that there’s a 
hidden water fountain in the back of the church. 

She approaches it, sits on the ledge. Alike the picture 
frames inside the castle, there’s some kind of clear latex 
cover over the contained water.

The stone lies on top of this latex cover, underneath the 
water sloshes. 

Through the latex cover we can see down to the bottom of the 
fountain. There, gold coins twinkle, hundreds of them.

The Wife pokes the latex cover a few times, but stops at the 
sound of hushed whispering. 

She leans over the ledge, listening closer to the hushed 
female whispers that seem to be coming from the other side of 
the latex cover. 
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EXT. CHURCH YARD - LATER

The Wife climbs back over the gate, grabs her woven basket, 
and walks off. 

We stay on this eerie yard a moment longer. Dead silence. 

INT. MORNING ROOM - LATER

The Wife places her white flowers into a vase on the window 
sill and arranges them.

Out of her basket she grabs the shriveled flower that’s dyed 
a reddish-pink. Flies buzz around its petals. At first glance 
she cringes, but she eventually places it in the center of 
the arrangement. 

Through the window, she suddenly sees her Husband emerge from 
the woods, wearing his plague doctor costume. 

He’s heading for the castle.

She moves to another window and continues watching him until 
he disappears around the side of the castle.

INT. DINING ROOM - LATER

The Husband and Wife sit at the table, only the Wife eats. He 
watches her. 

She suddenly rises from her seat, enters into the kitchen.

Moments later, she returns with a pack of matches. 

WIFE
Almost forgot.

She lights the candelabra, sits back down.

HUSBAND
How was your walk?

WIFE
Fine.

HUSBAND
Just fine?

WIFE
The butterflies were especially 
friendly.
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HUSBAND
For you, I’m sure.

WIFE
How was yours?

HUSBAND
How was my what?

WIFE
Your walk, did you enjoy it?

He laughs.

WIFE (CONT’D)
What?

HUSBAND
Mine wasn’t for leisure, dearest.

WIFE
Oh.

She nods, continues eating.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - NIGHT

The Husband tucks in his Wife.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

The Wife lies wide awake. Through the glass wall, a bright 
light shines, repeatedly scanning over their beds.

Her Husband’s bed, empty. 

She gets up, moves to the glass wall. Outside, we see the top 
of the lighthouse over the treeline. It has been inactive 
since their arrival... until now. 

The treetops sway wildly in the wind.

INT. HALLWAY - MOMENTS LATER

In the darkness, we hear the howling winds and see the bright 
light of the lighthouse shining through the windows. 

The Wife crosses to an enclosed stairwell and ascends, 
entering out onto--
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EXT. ROOFTOP - CONTINUOUS

The Wife spins around, viewing the manic weather 
panoramically. 

The sky, cloudy, blocking the moon.

She moves to the railing.

The lighthouse - its light shines bright and spins at top 
speed.

She squints, looking closer when - A BODY FALLS OFF THE 
LIGHTHOUSE’S BALCONY.

She gasps, runs back to the stairwell. 

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She descends the enclosed stairwell and takes off down the 
hallway. She keeps her eye on the lighthouse through the 
passing windows. 

She flies down several stairwells.

As she’s running towards the foyer, her hand is grabbed. She 
screams.

The Husband emerges from the shadows.

WIFE
Let go! Let go!

She escapes, but he quickly grabs her again.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Someone fell. Someone-- right 
off... off...

Now on the first floor, the trees block the view of the 
lighthouse. 

WIFE (CONT’D)
I can’t see it anymore.

She drags the Husband along with her.

WIFE (CONT’D)
We have to go. They could still be 
alive. They could-- oh, God. Oh, 
God. 

(hysterical)
OH, GOD!
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He grabs her by the shoulders.

HUSBAND
Look at me.

She calms as he shakes her.

He pulls down her bottom lip. Her gums are stained blood red 
as are her teeth.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You’ve found them.

WIFE
Found what?

HUSBAND
Those horrid wild berries.

He laughs under his breath.

He lets go of her. She doesn’t run.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You’ve seen nothing. 

He nods, signalling for her to do the same. She nods.

They walk back up the hallway together. 

Once again, the light scans the inside of the hallway.

INT. BATHROOM - LATER

The Wife is perched over the toilet, puking a gallon’s worth 
of reddish-pink water.

She finishes, sits back, and looks at her creation. Inside 
the bowl, something bobs to the surface.

She reaches into her own puke and fishes out this bobbing 
object. Holding it up in the moonlight, she sees that it’s a 
long, human fingernail.

She stands up, moves to one of the windows, and looks out at 
the shaking treetops as if expecting to see something.

When she doesn’t, she tosses the fingernail back into the 
toilet, flushes, and slams the lid.
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INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

The Husband sits on the Wife’s bed and holds a cup of water 
to her lips as she drinks. 

He sets the cup on the nightstand, kisses her forehead, 
rises, and heads for the door. 

Just before he exits, he’s stopped by the sound of giggling.

He turns, his Wife stares at him as she giggles. She looks as 
if she’s high.

WIFE
I saw something.

The Husband stares at her for a beat. As he does this, she 
appears to be growing sick again, face turning white as she 
coughs. It passes.

He leaves.

As she listens to his footsteps fade, she sinks further into 
her bed. 

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - DAY

The Wife makes the bed.

INT. LIBRARY - LATER

The Wife dusts the bookshelves.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Wife scrubs the floor.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

Now in another hallway, the Wife has stopped scrubbing the 
floor and is instead staying ever so still as she listens to 
the faint thuds that come from the floor below.

They stop.

Heavy footsteps roam.

After a beat, she stands and moves to the nearest window.
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Outside, she finds her Husband, wearing his plague doctor 
costume and heading into the woods.

She tosses her sponge into the bucket and takes off down the 
hallway.

INT. SUNROOM - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife rushes to the window and looks out at the patch of 
woods where she, moments ago, saw her Husband disappear into. 

There’s no sign of him.

She runs to the other side of the sunroom, bolts out of the 
screen door. 

Through the screen door, we watch her disappear into the 
woods in the opposite direction of her Husband.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The Wife climbs through the thick greenery, until she locates 
the grey, broken tombstone that sticks halfway out of the 
ground. 

She climbs over the gate. 

EXT. CHURCH YARD - LATER

The Wife drags a large chunk of broken tombstone towards the 
church.

INT. CHURCH - CONTINUOUS

She drags it up the main aisle, over the altar, and stops in 
front of the fountain. 

With all of her might, she lifts the stone and places it onto 
the fountain’s ledge. She pauses and takes a deep breath 
before pushing it over the ledge. 

The latex cover breaks. The sloshing water is freed. It 
immediately changes its color from clear to reddish-pink.

She backs away, avoiding being splashed. 

She approaches again.

A Turtle Dove sings as it flies overhead. 
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The bottom of the fountain is no longer visible. 
Nevertheless, she reaches her arm into the reddish-pink water 
and feels around.

She pulls out a hand full of golden coins. She stays seated 
on the fountain’s ledge, examining them with intrigue as they 
twinkle in the sunshine.

The wind picks up.

The hushed whispering begins, hundreds of female voices. 

She rises off the fountain’s ledge, drops the golden coins 
into her pocket. She walks up to the altar and stands under 
the wooden crucifix. 

She listens to the voices for a moment before descending the 
steps and making her way down the main aisle. 

She’s halfway down the aisle when the hanging wooden crucifix 
falls. Its short chains stop it just in the nick of time 
before crashing to the floor. 

It sways back and forth like a pendulum only a few yards 
above the altar. 

Pieces of the roof fall.

The Wife runs out of the church--

EXT. CHURCH YARD - CONTINUOUS

She hops over the gate--

EXT. ISLAND - CONTINUOUS

She hurries her way through the dense greenery.

EXT. CASTLE - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife runs to the sunroom, tries the screen door. It’s 
locked. 

She tries opening the sunroom windows. They’re all locked.

In a panic, she runs around the castle, trying different 
windows until she finds one that’s unlocked and within an 
arm’s reach. 

She pulls herself over the ledge--
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INT. ROOM - CONTINUOUS

She climbs into the empty room, closes, and locks the window 
behind her.

She runs into--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She runs to a stairwell, ascends. The golden coins begin to 
jingle inside of her pocket. She descends, tosses them into a 
desk drawer.

Back up she goes.

She finds her bucket of sudsy water. She catches her breath 
as she rings out the soaked sponge and resumes her housework.

WIFE (V.O.)
But this angel wasn’t alone in his 
work.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

We’re ground level, watching the autumn leaves flutter around 
the bottom of the Husband’s black cloak. His feet crunch the 
autumn leaves with every step.

WIFE (V.O.)
He had a second-in-command. An 
earthly helper who feared as little 
as he did.

We move up to his hands, they’re faintly stained reddish-
pink.

WIFE (V.O.)
So after the impurities would 
endure their journey of deserving 
torment from the Beast...

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The Wife, still scrubbing.

We hear a door below open and close, heavy footsteps.

She wipes some sweat off her forehead.
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WIFE (V.O.)
The earthly helper would then take 
over and give--

INT. LIBRARY - NIGHT

The Husband sits on the window bench, watching his Wife as 
she suddenly stops pacing. She holds a thick, leather book.

WIFE
And give...

Her face, unnerved by whatever she sees.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Give, uh-- give them-- uh--

HUSBAND
Why have you stopped?

WIFE
The rest of it-- well, it-- it’s 
quite... gory.

HUSBAND
And that’s why you’ve stopped, 
because of the gore?

His stare begins to intimidate her.

WIFE
I could keep reading if that’s what 
you want?

He says nothing.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Or I could try reading another?

She flips through the pages, trying to find another story to 
accommodate him.

He rises.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Here’s one. Once upon a time there 
was a swan with feathers of--

He takes the book from her.

HUSBAND
Metallic sheen.
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He places it on the shelf, crosses back to his window bench, 
and sits. He stares outside.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You know what you are, my dearest?

She moves to him, puts her hand on his shoulder. He grabs it 
and presses it to his cheek.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You’re of a good nature.

WIFE
A good nature...

HUSBAND
Yes.

She tilts her head and stares at the back of his head as if 
he were a stranger.

WIFE
(under breath)

How unfortunate.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

The Wife watches as the Husband readies her bed. As he begins 
to fluff her pillow, she grabs his hand.

He stops. They stare at each other.

She takes the pillow from him and places it back on her bed. 
She moves to his bed and begins readying it. Once the sheets 
are pulled down, she pats a spot, gesturing for him to sit.

He’s reluctant.

WIFE
Just this once.

He sits on his bed. 

She begins undressing him, starting with his shirt which she 
folds neatly and sets at the end of his bed. His chest is 
exposed for the first time, though we’re not able to see it 
since his back faces the moonlight.

She’s cautious near his pant zipper. She removes them, 
followed by his socks. 

She collects all of the folded clothing, places them into a 
drawer.
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She crosses back to his bed and helps him get underneath the 
covers. Before he rests his head, she props and fluffs his 
pillow.

When finished, she sits beside him. His muscly chest is now 
illuminated by the moonlight. She stares.

The flesh colored imprints of vines stretch all across his 
torso, but more noticeably there’s a red scar over his heart. 
It’s equally as gruesome as the one on his face.

Shaking, she traces these imprints with her index finger, 
later moving to the red scar over his heart. She rubs his 
left breast.

Her body now trembles along with her hand. 

He takes her hand and moves it away, breaking her deeply 
sensual concentration.

She springs up off the bed, blushing with embarrassment.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Good night.

She leans in and gives him a peck on the cheek. He says and 
does nothing, deadpan.

She crosses to her bed, climbs under the covers, and turns 
onto her side so she’s not facing her Husband.

Over her body we see the blurred Husband’s body turn onto his 
side, now facing her.

Her body and breath continue to tremble.

HUSBAND
Good night.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Wife descends the stairwell, tiptoeing. With every creak, 
she stops and looks behind her, worried someone’s following. 
No one is.

She comes to the bottom of the steps and moves through the 
hallway, passing the table containing the golden coins.

EXT. CASTLE - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife sets a small stone under the sunroom’s screen door, 
serving as a stopper.

29.



She runs into the yard, looks up at the glass wall of her 
master bedroom. Detecting no movement inside, she takes off 
into the woods.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The table’s drawer containing the golden coins - hushed 
whispers come from within.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The Wife has ventured far enough into the dark woods to where 
nothing is recognizable anymore.

We hear the singing of Turtle Doves.

She locates a patch of dry grass with enough of an opening in 
the trees above to where she has a perfect view of the 
crescent moon.

She lies down, takes a moment to get comfortable, and pulls 
up her dress. 

She begins to masturbate.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The drawer, the whispers continue. It begins to vibrate. We 
can now hear the golden coins rattle around inside.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

As the Wife’s masturbating intensifies, a scuffling sound 
begins in the surrounding woods. Too wrapped up in her 
pleasure, she doesn’t notice.

A shadow darts through the trees. A twig snaps. She hears 
this and stops.

She sits up, pulls down her dress.

Behind her, she catches sight of another shadow as it darts 
by only a few yards away.

They multiply within seconds, none making any sound aside 
from the crunching of leaves and twigs under their feet.

She gets up, runs.
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As she’s running, her dress snags a tree root. She falls down 
and begins pulling and tugging at the fabric.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The drawer - the whispers grow louder and the vibrating 
increases, now shaking the entire table.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

The Husband shifts in his bed, but remains asleep.

We can hear the sound of the rattling coins.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

The Wife pulls until she finally tears the fabric of her 
dress. Freed, she again scrambles to her feet and takes off 
running. 

Moonlight strikes the Gothic castle in the distance. 

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The drawer - the vibrating and whispering stops.

INT. GLASS ROOM - DAY

The Wife lies on the floor, still in the same dress she wore 
the night before. 

Outside, it’s a sunshiny day, yet she appears overcome with 
sadness. Her eyes, baggy.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Wife stands in front of the wall of wedding pictures. She 
doesn’t admire them the same as she did before. 

She pushes one of the frames so that it sways and stays 
crooked.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Wife comes to a door with vines lining the frame. 

She peeks inside--
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INT. PIANO ROOM - CONTINUOUS

There’s a wooden piano covered in vines.

She enters, looking at it from a distance like she’s never 
seen one before. She sits on the bench and presses a key. 
She’s startled by the sound.

She continues to play around with the keys. 

A hand comes into view and plays beside her.

She looks up to see her Husband. He smiles and begins to play 
a song on the left side of the keyboard. 

She watches in awe. 

He sits down beside her and begins to play a new and not as 
challenging tune - a simple version of “Amazing Grace”. 

Without words, he teaches her the first few notes, then joins 
her in a duet. He stops after the few notes he taught her 
end, but she continues on, quickly picking up the instrument.

He stands and moves around the bench to the front of the 
piano. As he does, he notices the tear at the bottom of her 
dress. A small twig and leaf are entwined in the lace fabric. 

He eyes her. She’s unaware of his discovery. 

After a moment longer of watching her play, he exits the 
room.

Her fingers, playing away.

INT. DINING ROOM - EVENING

The candelabra being lit.

The Wife sets her side of the table.

INT. KITCHEN - SAME

The Husband opens a bottle of wine, drinks it straight from 
the bottle.

We see the Wife through the doorway behind him.
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INT. DINING ROOM - LATER

The Wife eats, the Husband drinks wine out of a golden 
chalice as he watches her. 

Outside, the wind picks up. Drizzling rain begins to patter 
against the window.

She turns, looks out of the picture window behind her. 

She faces her Husband again.

WIFE
Could I have a glass?

He refills his, drinks it.

HUSBAND
No.

WIFE
Oh.

(beat)
Why not?

He runs his finger around the rim.

HUSBAND
There isn’t anymore.

WIFE
There’s a whole bottle.

He slams his fist against the table. The Wife immediately 
does the same. He’s wide eyed. She puts her head down, 
shocked by her own actions.

HUSBAND
Was. There was a whole bottle.

She nods and continues to eat, until--

WIFE
Are you drunk?

HUSBAND
Do I seem it?

WIFE
I don’t know. I’ve never been.

The tenseness in his face fades.
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HUSBAND
I have a headache.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - NIGHT

A drunk Husband sits at the foot of his bed.

Drizzling rain patters against the glass wall.

He rubs his head, stands, and heads for the door. 

INT. HALLWAYS - CONTINUOUS

He stumbles around the hallways, following the sound of piano 
music.

He comes to the piano room, enters--

INT. PIANO ROOM - CONTINUOUS

The Husband leans against the wall next to the door and 
watches his Wife practice “Amazing Grace” as she hums along 
with the melody.

His arm hits the wall as he loses his balance for a split 
second. 

She stops, turns to see him.

He’s sweating, red in the face. 

She fixes her hair, trying to look more presentable, rises, 
and goes to him.

INT. HALLWAY - MOMENTS LATER

They descend the stairwells until they come to the first 
floor. His hand is wrapped around her side, pulling her 
close.

HUSBAND
I know how you used to frequent the 
Devil Dances.

WIFE
Yes, I did.

HUSBAND
You wear the bells. Two of them. 
Just above your elbow.
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WIFE
They were given to me.

HUSBAND
By whom?

She doesn’t answer.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
I hear they bring chaos.

WIFE
Yes, much like your winds.

HUSBAND
But you’ve consented to the winds. 
I’ve never consented to those 
bells. 

He turns to her.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
I want them off.

WIFE
What?

He bumps into a table, she catches him before he has a chance 
to topple over.

HUSBAND
Take them off!

She jumps backwards. He leans against the nearby wall for 
support.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Take them off.

She doesn’t move. 

He takes her arm, rolls up her sleeve, and yanks them off. 

She rubs the tender red markings left behind on her arm.

WIFE
Chaos always comes in pairs. 

He moves to a screen door, holds it open for her.

HUSBAND
After you.

She pauses, proceeds out into--
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INT. SUNROOM - CONTINUOUS

The Wife enters, soon followed by the Husband. He shuts and 
locks the door behind him.

He crosses to a far wall where a small metal crank is 
located.

He turns the crank clockwise. 

The ceiling opens, letting the drizzling rain inside. She 
moves out of its way.

She, on one side. He, on the other. The strip of moonlit rain 
serves as their divider.

He grabs a chair, sets it only a few inches away from the 
rain, and sits.

HUSBAND
Do you love me?

WIFE
What kind of question is that?

HUSBAND
Do. You. Love me?

WIFE
Yes.

He shakes the bells.

The drizzling rain turns into a downpour.

HUSBAND
Then step forward.

She hesitates, but due to the intensity of his scowl, she 
cowers to his orders and steps into the strip of exposed 
sunroom.

As the rain beats down on her, she shields her eyes.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Put your hands down.

She lowers her hands.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Now sing for me. Don’t hum. Sing. 
Now.

She shakes her head.
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WIFE
I can’t.

He says nothing.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Please.

She takes a deep breath, begins to sing “Amazing Grace”. She 
struggles with the lyrics.

HUSBAND
I can’t hear you.

She tries again, louder.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Louder.

Louder she gets. He seems satisfied with her volume and lets 
her continue on without anymore interruptions.

As he listens to her mediocre singing, he sheds tears. She 
continually stutters.

He stands and crosses to the crank. Turning it clockwise, he 
closes the ceiling.

The Wife, shivering, stops singing and stares down as she 
fidgets her fingers.

He crosses to her, pulls her into his chest. She embraces his 
warmth.

His face, deadpan as he leans into her ear.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Don’t leave without my permission 
again.

He lets go of her, stumbles back inside.

She stands alone, continuing to shiver.

EXT. ISLAND - NIGHT

SERIES OF SHOTS

A) Rain beating against the rough waves.

B) Rain beating against the doc.

C) Rain beating against the berry bushes. 
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D) Rain beating against the reddish-pink reservoir. Bubbles 
rise to the surface and pop. 

E) Winds shaking the treetops.

INT. BATHROOM - LATER

The facet turns on.

LATER, the Husband bathes his Wife, a bit rougher in his 
touch than we last remember. 

He finishes, grabs a towel, and sets it on the side of the 
bathtub.

He exits the bathroom, she watches him go.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

Wrapped in her towel, the Wife sits on her Husband’s bed and 
watches the rainstorm outside. As she begins to cry, she 
collapses onto his sheets and embraces his pillow.

EXT. ISLAND - DAY

The Wife stands atop the small hill, looking out upon the 
calm shoreline.

There’s an overcast today.

EXT. SHORELINE - LATER

The Wife walks along the beach, staying a good distance away 
from the breaking waves. 

Again, a cloud follows her every move.

She doesn’t appear to be enjoying this particular walk.

She turns, hovering about a quarter of a mile behind her is 
the Husband, wearing his plague doctor costume.

She stops walking, faces the ocean. The Husband does the 
same. She notices this.

A ways down the shoreline something catches her attention.

There’s a figure lying motionless in the sand. It looks like 
the outline of a small sleeping body.
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She walks towards it, speeding up until she’s in a full 
sprint. The closer she gets, the more the figure looks to be 
human.

Waves crash and drag the unidentified figure out into the 
open water.

She stops running once she sees that the figure is gone. She 
looks back at her Husband. 

A wind comes. Both his cloak and her dress flow beautifully 
in the breeze.

The couple stare at each other from afar, until the Wife 
breaks eye contact and looks out upon the open ocean.

She falls to her knees, sits in the sand. 

As the Husband approaches her, she crawls to the breaking 
waves and splashes some water on her face.

He kneels down behind her, stroking her hair. 

She leans back into his chest, embracing him as she looks to 
the same spot where the figure had disappeared - nothing.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The Husband leads the Wife up the wooded path.

A flutter of Monarch Butterflies passes them. He reaches out 
his hand, extending a finger. One of the Monarch Butterflies 
lands on his finger.

He turns to the Wife, places the Monarch Butterfly in her 
palm. It crawls up her arm and sits on her shoulder. Looking 
directly into her Husband’s eyes, she turns and blows a puff 
of her breath in its direction.

We follow this Butterfly as it flies away.

INT. PIANO ROOM - LATER

Bored out of her gourd, the Wife sits and plays the piano 
with one hand, while the other hand supports her resting 
chin.

As if an earthquake's approaching, the room’s window shutters 
begin to shake. They slam shut, lock.

She jumps, elbowing the keys. The ugly sound rings throughout 
the room.
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She rises. 

The sound of shutters slamming shut and locking echo 
throughout the entire castle.

She steps into--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She follows the path of shutting shutters, until they become 
too quick for her to keep up with. Soon, she’s isolated in 
complete darkness.

Her heavy breathing as she backs into a hallway wall.

She runs up stairwells, enters into--

INT. GLASS ROOM - CONTINUOUS

She discovers that the thick vines are wrapping themselves 
around the glass walls like tentacles. They obstruct the view 
outside.

She runs to a corner of the room where there’s a tiny opening 
that has yet to be covered with vines. As soon as she 
crouches down, her view is compromised.

She sees another small opening in another corner, runs over 
to it - compromised.

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She ascends the enclosed stairwell that leads to the rooftop. 
She tries the doorknob, locked. She beats her fists and 
throws her weight against the door.

With no results she descends.

She rushes to the nearest window and tries prying the 
shutters open. They won’t budge.

She moves to another window, tries again - same results.

She rips one of the candle sconces off the wall and uses it 
to bang into the shutters. She doesn’t come close to breaking 
them. She only leaves a dent.

Strange noises come from beyond the shutters. There’s a 
distinct deep, guttural growling that overpowers the usual 
wind.

40.



The floorboards begin to shake as the shutters did. She drops 
the sconce, falls.

She gets to her feet, runs down a stairwell to the first 
floor.

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

The Wife runs to the front door, listens with her ear pressed 
to the wood. Whatever’s growling is close to the castle and 
quite possibly on the other side of the front door.

She drops to her knees, begins to pray under her breath as 
she rocks back and forth.

INT. HIDDEN STAIRWELL - LATER

The Wife sits on the steps, fidgeting her fingers as she 
anxiously waits.

The sound of the shutters shaking.

She stands, opens the door--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She watches as the shutters fling open all around her. 

Moonlight illuminates the hallways.

The floorboards shake.

Once all of the noises stop and her feet are steady, she 
steps to a window.

Wife’s POV: the island appears to look normal. Trees sway, 
autumn leaves float along with the wind, and the ocean waves 
appear calm. 

INT. LIBRARY - LATER

The Wife enters, crosses to the bookshelf, and pulls the 
thick, leather book off the shelf. She flips to the page of 
the specific story she once read aloud to her Husband.

She sits down on the window bench, reads.
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INT. INGLENOOK - LATER

The Wife rips the pages out of the leather book, throws them 
into the fireplace. 

A match ignites.

Lastly, she tosses the book’s leather cover into the flames.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

The Wife walks past the wall of wedding pictures. She doesn’t 
acknowledge them. 

As she disappears into the darkness, we stay on these 
pictures. Mainly, the center one that frames the deep hole in 
the wall.

The very tip of a vine peaks out.

After a beat, the vine grows a few inches, spilling out over 
the edge and shedding a few wild berries.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

The Wife enters, crosses to her Husband’s bed. 

He’s sound asleep.

She doesn’t look at him, but instead sits on his bed and 
stares at the glass wall in front of her.

A majority of the vines that once wrapped themselves around 
the glass have since fallen. It’s nearly a perfect view 
outside again.

WIFE
The earthly helper would then give 
the impurities three options.

She pauses.

He wakes, looks at her with half shut eyes.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Become food for the Turtle Doves, a 
base for the bushes, or a bed for 
the minnows.

HUSBAND
That’s not how it reads.
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WIFE
I thought I’d put it into my own 
words. 

His eyes close.

She finally turns and looks at him. She touches his bare hip. 
Her trembling fingers run up and down the small portion of 
his leg that’s exposed. 

His eyes open again. She sees this, stops.

HUSBAND
I saw you praying earlier.

She turns to face the glass wall again.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
What for?

He notices her bruised knees. He caresses one of them. She 
trembles at his touch.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Maybe a certain healing.

She eyes him.

WIFE
Maybe I like them purpled.

He pulls his hand away.

She pulls her dress away from her crotch area.

WIFE (CONT’D)
The parching of a certain place. 
That’s what I prayed for.

He turns onto his side, back to sleep he goes.

INT. POWDER ROOM - DAY

The Husband brushes his Wife’s hair. She stares at him in the 
many reflections.

WIFE
You’re beautiful.

He laughs.

WIFE (CONT’D)
What is it?
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HUSBAND
You my dearest, have an odd 
definition of beauty.

WIFE
(under her breath)

No I don’t.

He hears this. They stare at each other through the same 
mirror.

INT. FOYER - LATER

The Wife stands in the center of the foyer.

The Husband unlocks and opens the front door for her. He 
wears his plague doctor costume inside. 

She doesn’t move. After a beat of waiting, he exits first and 
leaves the door open behind him.

Through the threshold she watches him descend the concrete 
steps, black cloak flowing in the wind. 

She follows his lead, shutting the front door behind her.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The Wife sits on a swing made of vines. She stares at her 
Husband who hovers a few yards away.

She looks away from him and begins to swing. She leans her 
head back, letting her long black hair drag across the 
ground.

LATER, the Wife walks through the trees which have now shed a 
considerable amount of their autumn leaves, leaving them 
barren and ugly. 

The ground - a few drops of blood are on the leaves where the 
Wife has just walked.

She comes to an oak tree.

She turns to her Husband who follows not far behind. She 
gives him a strange look as if asking for permission to do 
whatever it is she’s about to do.

He slightly nods.

She climbs the oak tree and lies belly down across its 
longest branch. Her arms and legs dangle.
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She looks to her left at her Husband, turns right, looking 
out upon the shoreline. Fog hovers over the water, an eerie 
scene.

The Husband approaches the Wife and grabs one of her feet. 
There are jagged cuts along the inside of her ankle. They’re 
encrusted with dried blood.

She keeps her eyes on the shoreline.

LATER, the Wife walks through the same field of tall grasses 
and white flowers she explored days before.

She finds a dry patch of grass, lies down on her side.

Her Husband crosses the field, heading her way. She turns, 
sees him, and begins humming her tribal melody. 

She closes her eyes.

WIFE (V.O.)
There was another, you know.

EXT. STAIRS - LATER

The Wife ascends.

WIFE (V.O.)
Who wanted me.

She stops. 

The Husband is a few steps behind her, he stops as well.

She turns, descends to him.

WIFE (V.O.)
Who wanted my hand.

They stare at each other, until she suddenly snatches his arm 
and pulls up his sleeve. 

Once his skin is exposed to the air, it begins to crack as if 
it were made of ceramic.

He yanks his arm away and falls down a step. In a panic, he 
rolls his sleeve back down. 

He points to the castle.

She turns around, ascends. He follows.
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INT. LIVING ROOM - LATER

The couple sits on a futon, watching the sunset from grand 
bay windows. They sit a good distance apart.

WIFE
He was younger than I, but had 
already earned an eagle’s feather.

She fidgets her fingers.

The Husband stands, moves to her, and kneels between her 
legs.

HUSBAND
Tell me, what enemy did he go up 
against?

WIFE
The sunset isn’t as beautiful this 
evening.

He stares at her long and hard.

She reaches her hand out and touches his cheek. 

He takes her hand and rubs it lovingly, until he raises it to 
his mouth and bites down right on top of her collection of 
self harm marks.

She leans back as her eyes roll into the back of her head.

He stops biting her and lets go of her hand. She finally lets 
out an exhausting gasp as she clenches the bloody bite mark 
with her unharmed hand.

HUSBAND
Are you trying to suggest 
something, dearest?

She’s only focused on the bite mark.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Answer me.

WIFE
I’m happy I didn’t.

He leans closer.

HUSBAND
You’re happy you didn’t what?
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WIFE
Marry him.

HUSBAND
You don’t look happy.

WIFE
He was just another timber nigger.

HUSBAND
He was, wasn’t he?

He sits back down on the futon. This time, even further away 
from her.

They resume with watching the not so miraculous sunset 
together.

EXT. ISLAND - NIGHT

The full moon shines down on the island, giving it a blue 
tint.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The Husband stands in front of a window, watching over his 
island.

Further down the dark hallway, we find the Wife leaning 
against a pillar. She stares at her Husband’s backside. 

After a beat, she walks away from the pillar, eventually 
passing the ballroom and stopping.

INT. BALLROOM - CONTINUOUS

The Wife enters, pausing in the threshold.

Wife’s POV: in the center of the ceiling is a skylight. It 
lets in the light of the full moon. The moonlight from the 
surrounding windows also shines into the exact center of the 
room, creating an obscure spotlight.

The Wife crosses to the center of the room, puts her hand 
into the moonlight - all of the surrounding windows 
automatically open and let in a cool breeze.

She steps fully into the moonlight.

The hairs on her body erect. She inhales deeply. Her head 
rolls around, cracking her neck.
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INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The Husband, his shirt blows in the sudden breeze. He notices 
this, turns around.

INT. BALLROOM - SAME

The Wife continues to bathe in the moonlight, only now she’s 
stripping down to her silk slip.

Her eyes roll into the back of her head as the breeze blows 
up her slip.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The Husband makes his way to the source of the breeze. 

INT. BALLROOM - CONTINUOUS

He enters.

The Wife is no longer under the skylight. Instead, only her 
dress is.

He walks further inside and stops once he hears scuffing 
coming from a dark corner.

The Wife’s figure can be made out in the darkness.

He moves to one of the windows and tilts the glass, moving a 
beam of moonlight so it shines in the direction of the dark 
corner.

The Wife is illuminated. Her back’s against the wall, her 
eyes to the floor. She shakes. The straps of her silk slip 
hang off her shoulders. 

The Husband moves to her and adjusts the straps of her silk 
slip so they sit properly on her shoulders.

She moves closer to him and places her hands on his hips, 
running them up and down his sides.

He doesn’t move, remaining deadpan, unincumbered by the touch 
of a woman.

Her hands reach for his private parts. He stops her. She 
loses her self-control and begins grabbing at him forcefully, 
trying to unclothe him.
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HUSBAND
Stop this.

WIFE
Please.

HUSBAND
I said stop.

WIFE
Please.

HUSBAND
No.

He grabs her by the hair, prying her away.

She drops to the floor, he lets her fall.

She grabs his leg, clinging to it as she nuzzles her face 
into his knee.

He pulls her off.

WIFE
I’m sorry. I’m so sorry.

He walks out of the room, leaving her alone in her heat.

She screams, crawls out of the beam of moonlight and back 
into the darkness.

EXT. ROOFTOP - LATER

The Husband, wearing his plague doctor costume.

The winds that blow through the island are hurricane like, 
stronger than we’ve ever seen. 

The female whispers are near deafening.

The lighthouse’s light - bright, fast. It scans over him.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

Still in her silk slip, the Wife sits on the floor and leans 
against a floor to ceiling window. She falls asleep while 
watching the windy turmoil outside.

OVER BLACK:
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SOFT MUMBLING AND THUDS. 

FADE IN:

INT. HALLWAY - DAY

We move up a stairwell until we find the Wife. She sits, 
listening to the mumbles and sporadic thuds that come from 
beneath the steps.

She puts her ear against one of the steps.

The thuds stop and are replaced with the sound of a door 
opening.

She leans over the railing and looks up the hallway, turning 
the corner is the Husband. He walks down another nearby 
hallway, never seeing her.

She hops off the steps.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Wife paces back and forth in front of the open basement 
door. Down below, nothing but darkness.

She builds up the courage to shut the door. 

She walks off, but not before glancing back at the door one 
last time.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Wife wanders, looking out the passing windows as she 
searches for her Husband.

She scratches her head, twitches, and blinks erratically.

EXT. SHORELINE - EVENING

The sun is setting.

INT. GLASS ROOM - SAME

The Wife, leaning against a wall, watching the sunset.

A shadow darts through the woods beneath her feet. She kneels 
down to get a closer look.
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A few more shadows appear, all running frantically as if 
being chased.

She backs out of the room--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She descends a series of stairwells, all while keeping a 
close eye on the shadows through the passing windows.

Now on the first floor, she continues watching them. She 
doesn’t appear panicked, but instead intrigued.

She rushes towards an especially large picture window further 
up the hallway. By the time she reaches it, the shadows 
outside have multiplied. 

A stampede of them flood the surrounding woods.

Losing sunlight, they become harder to distinguish from the 
tree trunks.

She backs away, now growing frightened by their numbers.

She rushes into--

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

She crosses to the front door, opens--

EXT. CASTLE - CONTINUOUS

She walks out onto the concrete platform, but stops herself 
before she reaches the steps. 

She turns, looks back inside the castle.

The woods - the shadows are no more. 

The sound of crunching leaves disappear in the passing wind.

She steps back inside--

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

As the Wife walks back through the room, the front door 
behind her slams shut in a sudden gust of wind.

She looks back at the door, continues walking.
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INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

Within a few steps, the Wife’s foot falls into a puddle of 
reddish-pink water.

The hallway’s floorboards are leaking and pulsating, rising 
and falling like a pair of lungs.

She lifts her gown, backs up onto a dry spot.

LATER, the Wife’s bent over with a surplus of white towels, 
mopping up the pool of reddish-pink water.

INT. DINING ROOM - EVENING

The Wife’s hands. Her fidgeting fingers are stained reddish-
pink. She cuts into her skin with her nails.

She doesn’t eat. The Husband watches her.

WIFE
I discovered a burrow.

The Husband appears confused. Just as he opens his mouth--

WIFE (CONT’D)
A special little burrow in the 
woods. One I was destine to fall in 
love with. It was too large to be 
the home of a snake, but too small 
to be the home of a rabbit. What 
was inside... I didn’t know. I used 
to just sit and stare at it. And 
when I did, nothing ever crawled in 
and nothing ever crawled out. It 
was spectacular really.

She stares off.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Then one day a group of pale people 
wandered through. And they...

(choking up)
They just had to know what was 
inside. So they took a stick to my 
burrow and poked and prodded until 
a swarm of bats flocked out by the 
dozen, chasing them away.

HUSBAND
Did the pale people hurt you?
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She looks to him.

WIFE
No, I stood far enough away. They 
never saw me.

A beat.

WIFE (CONT’D)
There was a bat. There was one bat 
that was abandoned by its family.

HUSBAND
Abandoned?

WIFE
Yes. Because of its wing. You see, 
it was missing one, yet somehow it 
had still managed to drag itself 
out of the burrow.

She takes a breath.

WIFE (CONT’D)
I think that crippled bat knew what 
I was going to do and that’s why it 
sort of just... gave up. Right in 
front of me. It stopped dragging 
itself through the dirt and lied 
still, making it much easier.

HUSBAND
Easier?

WIFE
For me to step on its head.

Some blood from the cuts on her hand drip onto her dress.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Mercifulness. It was justifiable I 
said. But in that moment there was 
only anger. The violent, boiling 
kind. I wanted so badly for those 
bats to suffer for what they had 
done to me. For revealing 
themselves. 

She wipes her tears with the napkin, proceeds to use the same 
napkin to dab the blood away from her hand.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Unfortunately for the crippled bat, 
he was the only one penalized. 

(MORE)
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(under breath)
Just him-- just...

A beat.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Darling?

HUSBAND
Yes?

WIFE
Do you regret taking my hand?

HUSBAND
No.

WIFE
Even knowing?

HUSBAND
Knowing what?

WIFE
Even knowing I’ve done something so 
barbaric?

HUSBAND
Dearest, for every barbarity you’ve 
committed, I’ve committed one-
hundred.

She stops crying, looks at him deadpan.

WIFE
Don’t ever reveal yourself to me.

INT. INGLENOOK - LATER

The Wife sits on the fireplace’s ledge. Her eyes, entranced 
by the flames.

She lies down on her side.

The Husband’s legs appear behind her. His hands come into 
view as he pulls some hair out of her face.

She stretches her cut up hand across the hearth.

As her fingers hit the flames, the Husband grabs her arm and 
pulls her off the ledge.

He lies her down on the floor. 

WIFE (CONT’D)
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We see his legs move to the fireplace again. He puts out the 
fire, closes, and secures the screen.

She rolls over onto her side so she doesn’t face him.

The Husband lies down next to her. They spoon. He grabs her 
blistered hand and gives it a kiss.

INT. HALLWAYS - LATER

We move through the hallways, the floorboards are beginning 
to leak reddish-pink water again.

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

The light turns on and begins to spin, slow.

INT. HALLWAYS - SAME

The floorboards continue to leak.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

CLOSE ON the Wife’s bare feet touching the ground. They begin 
to walk towards the door.

INT. HALLWAYS - SAME

The floorboards stop leaking the reddish-pink water.

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

The light slows, turns off.

INT. POWDER ROOM - MOMENTS LATER

The light comes on.

The Wife enters and moves to the table, eyes staring down at 
the floor. After of a moment, she looks up at her reflection.

Her reflection in the many mirrors.

She moves around the table, closer. In disgust she wrinkles 
her nose as she scrutinizes the imagine.
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She reaches into the table’s drawer and grabs a tube of red 
lipstick.

On the mirror she draws a red line over her reflection, 
stretching from her top left ear, crossing over her lips, and 
ending under the right side of her jaw.

Deadpan, she stares at this new reflection she’s created.

She smiles.

A few of her hairs begin to blow. She looks up to see that a 
mirror is teetering as a light gust of wind seeps out from 
the wall behind.

She reaches up, feeling the light gust against her 
fingertips.

She gives her reflection one last look before, with one 
aggressive swipe of her hand, she smears the red lipstick.

INT. HALLWAYS - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife follows the breeze until it leads her to the hallway 
containing the basement door. 

The door is wide open, teetering.

She pauses, contemplating. Only after a gust of wind nearly 
knocks her backwards does she get the nerve to enter--

INT. BASEMENT - CONTINUOUS

Slivers of moonlight shine through the small basement 
windows. They’re her only source of light.

The basement is split into two rooms. The Wife enters into 
the room on the right.

There’s not a stick of furniture inside, just stone walls and 
wood floors. 

The window is cracked open, letting in the strong winds. She 
walks over, closes the window.

A few drops of reddish-pink water drip onto her shoulder. She 
looks up. The floorboards leak in a few spots. She catches a 
few more drops on her palm, wipes them on her dress.

She enters into the room on the left.

It’s identical, empty.
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Walking further inside, she notices that the floorboards in 
the very center of the room are pulsating, slightly rising 
and falling.

She kneels down and rips up the loose floorboards to uncover 
a human heart on top of a bed of wilted white flower petals.

She lifts the heart out of its bed, examines it closer. It’s 
red, beating.

She looks down again, lying there is a photograph of herself 
on her wedding day. It’s the candid shot that was missing 
from the picture frame, only this one is smeared with a thin 
layer of blood.

She leans closer. 

In it, she’s adjusting her veil and looking up at whomever 
was behind the camera. It’s the only photo where she’s making 
eye contact with the photographer.

A few drops of reddish-pink water drip onto her head and run 
down her forehead. She doesn’t acknowledge them.

A coldness comes over her expression. She places the beating 
heart back into the floorboards on top of her photograph.

She rises, crosses back to the dark stairwell, and ascends.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - LATER

The Husband lies asleep in his bed.

There’s a sudden shift. A body has sat down. A bloody hand 
pulls the covers off the Husband’s body.

The Wife’s head comes into view as she begins kissing his 
exposed legs and tugging at his underwear.

He wakes, springs up. 

His Wife, still fully clothed, straddles him as she furiously 
drips blood.

HUSBAND
Dear God.

She throws herself at him, pleading for his body as she grabs 
at his limbs.

They wrestle for a moment, until he pins her down and 
unbuttons the top of her dress, exposing a gruesome gash in 
her chest where her heart used to be.
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WIFE
What did you do? What did you do!

She reaches for his private parts one last time before he 
restrains her hands.

She looks him dead in the eyes, begins to laugh.

INT. HALLWAY - LATER

The Husband carries his unconscious Wife, a trail of blood 
follows. 

INT. BALLROOM - LATER

Bloody surgical utensils clipping, cutting, and stitching.

A white bandage being wrapped around a torso.

The Wife’s face, illuminated by moonlight, unconscious. The 
Husband’s bloody hands move her head onto its side so it 
rests on her cheek.

A syringe going into her arm.

Her hand that’s marked up with self harm cuts hangs in the 
air, a stream of blood drips down her arm and off her 
fingertips.

A puddle of blood on the floor drips into the moonlight that 
shines on the floor from the surrounding windows.

EXT. STAIRS - LATER

The Husband, in his plague doctor costume, descends in a 
hurry.

His black cloak flailing in the strong winds.

EXT. ISLAND - CONTINUOUS

The Husband enters the woods. His pace, quickening by the 
second.

Turtle Doves sing.

EXT. SHORELINE - CONTINUOUS

The waves, rough.
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He walks along the beach, up the sand dunes, and crosses to 
the lighthouse. 

Its light is on.

He enters--

INT. LIGHTHOUSE - CONTINUOUS

All that’s inside is one black spiral stairwell. The only way 
it leads is down into a pit of blackness. The lighthouse 
doesn’t have any flooring.

The Husband descends this spiral stairwell, disappearing into 
the pit of blackness.

Hushed growling rumbles from below.

EXT. SHORELINE - SAME

The lighthouse’s light - increasing in speed and brightness.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

We move up the dark wooded path.

The Turtle Doves continue to sing, some fly past us.

INT. BALLROOM - LATER

The empty, bloody medical bed.

A scuffling.

Moving away from the bed we see the tray of surgical utensils 
on the floor. Some utensils have been tossed around.

The Wife uses the stand that once held the tray as a cane to 
help her walk. She’s dressed in a new, clean white dress. We 
can see the white bandage peeking out from underneath.

She falls as she nears the door. Clutching at her chest, she 
cries out.

The stand falls, breaks. She kicks it away in frustration.

She crawls to the door, uses the door frame to help her stand 
on her own. 

She enters into--
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INT. HALLWAY - MOMENTS LATER

She’s moving on her own now, crossing to a stairwell and 
descending. She sits and rests every few steps to catch her 
breath.

At the bottom of the stairwell, she sits again and clutches 
her chest in pain.

Moonlight shines on her. 

As she looks up to the light - a loud thud, followed by a 
collection of frantic footsteps.

She rises, follows the sound into another hallway where she 
passes by the basement door. It’s wide open, teetering far 
more than just the wind alone can cause.

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

She enters. The front door is wide open, teetering alike the 
basement door. The wind blows autumn leaves through the 
threshold.

She finds a small table to lean on. Just as she’s ready to 
pass out, the Husband appears.

HUSBAND
There you are.

He moves to her, grabs her arm.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You need rest.

He begins guiding her out of the foyer.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You’re not in good health.

She weakly tries to pull her arm away.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Dearest.

She finally rips her arm away from him, losing her balance 
and nearly falling in the process. He stands speechless, 
shocked by her display of hostility. 

They stare darkly at each other for a moment, before he steps 
to her again.
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HUSBAND (CONT’D)
This is--

He reaches out to grab her again. She spits in his face.

As fast as her weak body allows, she takes off down a 
hallway.

He watches her go, wiping the spit off his face.

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

She now uses the wall as her crutch. As she moves past the 
windows, we see it’s beginning to drizzle outside.

The Husband rounds the corner. In no rush at all, he follows 
her.

She begins humming, enters into--

INT. ROOMS - CONTINUOUS

She crosses to what looks like a closet door, enters--

INT. HIDDEN STAIRWELL - CONTINUOUS

She ascends. 

The space is narrow to begin with and narrowing more and more 
the higher she goes. She has a hard time squeezing herself 
through.

INT. HALLWAY - SAME

The Husband heads towards the room his Wife just entered.

INT. HIDDEN STAIRWELL - SAME

We can hear his footsteps.

The Wife hurries, comes to a door--

INT. MORNING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

She shuts the door to the hidden stairwell behind her, 
crosses to a chair, and sits. She catches her breath.
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The drizzling continues. It patters against the window beside 
her. She stares at the vase of flowers sitting on the window 
sill. All but the reddish-pink flower has wilted. Flies 
continue to buzz around its petals.

HUSBAND (O.S.)
That’s all you want from me.

The Husband stands in the threshold of the main doorway. She 
doesn’t turn and acknowledge him.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
The one thing I stand against.

She hums.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Don’t dismiss me.

She plugs her ears, hums louder.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Don’t!

He rushes into the room, grabs a table and hurls it into the 
window, smashing the sill where the vase of wilted flowers 
sat.

He rushes over to his Wife, grabs her hands, and pulls them 
away from her ears.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Is that all you want from me? Is 
it? Well, is it?

Thunder rumbles.

WIFE
My flowers. What have you done to 
my flowers?

He shakes her. 

HUSBAND
Answer me.

She goes to spit again, he slaps his hand over her mouth. She 
bites him.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Dammit! Answer me!
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They push and pull at each other as the Wife tries to escape 
his grasp. She eventually does and as he tries to grab hold 
of her again, she trips over a piece of broken table. 

She stays down for a moment, clutching her chest.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Dearest. Dearest, are you all 
right?

When he goes to help her up, she swats his hand away and 
screams--

WIFE
FUCK YOU!

She flees the room--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

The Wife runs.

Another thud comes from the morning room.

Glancing behind her, she sees the Husband enter into the 
hallway, following her. 

The thunder shakes the house. The decor on the walls fall.

Lightning bolts strike. The drizzling has turned into a 
downpour.

The Husband begins to hum the Wife’s signature tribal melody. 
His voice rings and echoes throughout the entire castle, 
flooding in from every direction. 

Some projections of his voice begin from different places in 
the song, morphing into a jumble of indistinguishable noise.

In his fury, he grabs a floor lamp and smashes it into a 
wall.

She jumps, speeds up.

HUSBAND
Where are you running off to, 
dearest?

He chases her down multiple hallways and stairwells.
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HUSBAND (CONT’D)
You really think I can’t catch up 
to you? Letting the mouse think 
it’s winning makes for more fun.

He grabs another object in the hallway, smashes it against 
the wall.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Where are you going!?

He kicks the legs out from under a table.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Tell me!

Lightning strikes, louder.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
WHERE!?

Through her dress we see a small blood stain beginning to 
form around her chest.

She loses sight of him, but keeps running.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D)
Run, run, run, run, run, run, run.

His humming continues over his words.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D)
RUN MOUSE!

She enters--

INT. DINING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

She circles the dinner table, the Husband appears.

The candelabra lights itself. He picks it up, throws it 
across the room. A curtain catches on fire.

The voices continue to echo.

HUSBAND (O.S.)
Run, run, run, run, run, run, run.

The glass window behind the curtain shatters, letting the 
pouring rain inside to put out the flames.
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WIFE
(crying out)

Dear God!

HUSBAND
ONLY I ANSWER TO HIM! DO YOU HEAR 
ME?

She stumbles into--

INT. KITCHEN - CONTINUOUS

The Husband’s gaining ground.

She covers her ears.

WIFE
STOP HUMMING!

He grabs her arm as she enters into--

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

The Wife screams as the Husband throws her onto a table and 
pins her against the wall, holding her chin steady so she has 
no choice but to look at him.

The humming stops, as does the thunder and lightning. 

He grows teary eyed as he stares at her.

HUSBAND
You’re my wife.

His hand moves to her neck, shakes her face.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
(whispers)

I love you. 

He cries.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
I love...

Her face turns beat red as her eyes roll into the back of her 
head. She moans.

He looks down - her hand is up her dress. She’s masturbating.

He lets go of her chin, backs away in astonishment.
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As she nears her climax, he turns and disappears down a 
hallway.

She climaxes.

As she catches her breath, she finally realizes her wound is 
bleeding. With her sleeve, she tries dabbing away some of the 
blood.

FOOTSTEPS.

They don’t come from the hallway her Husband has just 
entered.

She hops off the table, moves further into the foyer, and 
stops. The footsteps turn frantic. 

Wind shoots out of another hallway and blows her hair off her 
shoulders. 

The front door teeters.

She’s suddenly knocked over by something. On the ground, she 
looks up to see a shadow darting out of the front door.

All at once, a stampede of frantic shadows shoot up the 
hallway and into the foyer, flying past the Wife and out of 
the front door. 

The shadows are hard to distinguish in the darkness.

She watches this from the ground in peril.

As quick as the stampede began, it ends.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D)
(faint)

Run.

His voice echoes in every direction.

Some smoke filters in from the kitchen.

INT. KITCHEN - CONTINUOUS

She follows the smoke into--

INT. DINING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

There’s a small portion of the curtain that the rain can’t 
reach. It’s still on fire. 
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The Wife stomps out the flames.

The Husband’s humming echoes again.

She enters back into--

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

She shuts the front door, rushes down--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

The Wife runs down several hallways until she passes the 
basement door. She stops a few feet passed it, her eyes 
growing wide.

She walks back to the basement door.

Below, there’s a sort of dragging sound.

She inches closer to the steps, peeks her head across the 
threshold to see only darkness, until - a mangled hand 
appears, gripping a step.

The hand pulls a body out from the darkness. The hand is 
attached to the body of a WHORE.

This Whore’s eyes are blood red. Her body is mangled, covered 
in dried blood, open wounds, and thorns.

As the Whore reaches the top of the stairwell, we see that 
her mouth is sewn shut with vines.

In horror, the Wife watches as she pulls herself into the 
hallway.

The Whore’s left leg is snapped in half, only hanging on by a 
thin piece of flesh.

She reaches for the Wife. The Wife moves to her and kneels. 
The Whore latches onto her arm, digging her long nails into 
her flesh.

The Wife pushes her hand away and removes the vine that sews 
the Whore’s lips shut. The Whore pukes up reddish-pink water 
and dirt.

The Wife examines the vine. It’s not just any vine, but also 
some kind of an identification tag. At the end of the vine is 
one large leaf.
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She wipes a layer of bile off the leaf, uncovering a number 
“101,988,8736”.

As the Whore pukes several more times, the Wife rubs her back 
and mumbles comforting words. 

The Whore begins to scream bloody murder.

The Wife doesn’t know what to do. She stands up and backs 
away. 

The Whore begins grabbing at the Wife’s leg. She cuts her 
with her long nails.

The Wife runs to a stairwell, ascends.

She enters into a hallway just to be startled by the sight of 
her Husband at the other end, heading her way.

She enters into--

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - CONTINUOUS

The Wife shuts and locks the door.

As she backs away... there’s a cracking noise. 

She turns, looks - cracks begin to form in the glass wall.

She dives, ducks behind her bed, and covers her head.

The glass wall shatters, sending rain, wind, debris, autumn 
leaves, and shards of glass shooting everywhere.

The gusts of wind open the door. 

The Husband enters, rushes over to his hiding Wife, and grabs 
her. She screams as he lifts her to her feet and drags her 
away.

He brushes the shards of glass out of her hair as they enter 
into--

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

He forces his screaming Wife to descend stairwells and travel 
through the hallways with him.

HUSBAND
Shh. Shh. Shh.

He covers her mouth.
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They come to the basement door. It teeters in the wind. A 
streak of blood is smeared across the floor, creating a 
trail.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
(whispers into Wife’s ear)

Ah, and what do we have here?

They follow this trail down the hallway until they find the 
Whore, moaning as she continues dragging her mangled body.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Now, would you look at that.

The crying Wife tries to look away, but the Husband holds her 
chin steady, forcing her to look.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
My dearest, look. Her wing. It’s 
broken.

He steps on the last piece of skin attaching her severed limb 
to the rest of her body. The leg is now severed.

The Whore screams.

They walk at the slow pace of the Whore’s dragging as she 
continues on.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
What do you think, dearest? Do we 
show her mercy?

He moves his Wife closer to the Whore.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Step on her head.

The Wife tries to break free of his grasp, she fails. He 
moves her even closer.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Step on her head. Step on it, 
dearest. Step on it.

WIFE
No!

HUSBAND
Crush it.

The Wife screams.
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HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Crush it!

The Whore screams.

WIFE
I CAN’T!

HUSBAND
CRUSH IT!

A nearby window shatters. Vines slither into the hallway, 
snatching the screaming Whore and dragging her into the 
woods.

He lets go of his Wife.

Another smaller vine breaks through a window down the other 
end of the hallway and snatches the severed leg, dragging it 
out of the window and into the woods along with the Whore.

The Husband moves down the hallway, disappears into a room, 
and comes back out with a bucket of sudsy water and a sponge. 

He drops the bucket and sponge near the trail of blood and 
crosses to the Wife.

He grabs her face and rests his forehead against hers for a 
beat. He quietly cries, as does she.

For the first time, he leans in and kisses her on the mouth. 
She doesn’t kiss him back.

HUSBAND (CONT’D)
Now clean this up.

He walks off.

Once he’s gone, the Wife drops to the floor, grabs the 
sponge, and begins scrubbing just like she was ordered.

INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

The Husband surveys the damage. Shards of glass, autumn 
leaves, and tree branches canvas the floor.

He moves to his Wife’s bed, fixes the covers, and fluffs the 
pillows. Red from the wild berries have stained the white 
bedding.

A shard of glass that blends in with the bedding cuts him. He 
backs away, examining his bleeding hand.
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He crosses into--

INT. BATHROOM - CONTINUOUS

He moves to the sink and rinses his cut, when suddenly--

SCREAMS, SHRIEKS, SQUEALS!

He rushes out of the bathroom.

We stay on the running faucet, the water turns reddish-pink.

INT. HALLWAY - CONTINUOUS

The table’s drawer containing the golden coins is wide open. 

This is the source of the female screaming, each gold coin 
its own high pitch voice.

The coins jump around. The Husband has trouble retrieving the 
ones that have spilled out onto the floor.

Once he does, he tosses them back into the drawer and slams 
it shut.

The screaming stops.

He rushes into the hallway containing the basement door. 

The trail of blood is untouched.

He follows the trail into another hallway where he sees that 
only a small portion has been cleaned. The water inside the 
bucket sloshes around, some spilling out onto the floor.

He rushes into--

INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

The front door is wide open. 

The Husband crosses to it--

EXT. CASTLE - CONTINUOUS

He stands on the concrete platform, his bare face exposed to 
the fresh air. Tiny cracks begin to form all over his face.

Husband’s POV: The Wife leaps off the last concrete step and 
disappears into the woods.
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His chest puffs, his breath quivers in fury.

He turns, rushes back into the foyer, and down a hallway.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

The Wife sprints through the woods, holding her chest.

EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

The Husband, now in his plague doctor costume, emerges from 
the door of the enclosed stairwell and moves to the railing.

EXT. SHORELINE - CONTINUOUS

She runs across the beach.

The waves begin to roughen, the tide rises.

EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

The Husband, watching.

Husband’s POV: the Wife sprints across the beach, heading 
straight for the dock.

The winds around him grow stronger.

EXT. DOCK - SAME

The Wife bolts for the gondola. 

As she approaches, the rough waves capsize the boat, snapping 
it in half and sucking it underwater within a matter of 
seconds.

The dock itself begins to shake. The waves crash onto the 
wooden boards.

She turns, bolts for the shoreline. As she does, the wooden 
boards behind her snap in half and are sucked underwater just 
like the gondola.

She dives onto the beach just in the nick of time before the 
entire dock is submerged underwater.

She picks herself up and brushes herself off. She wipes some 
sand off her face with her bloody sleeve. Her cheek, now 
coated in blood and sand.
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She stands, looks back at the castle. She spots her Husband 
on the rooftop, looking right at her.

WIFE
WHORE!

SHOTS OF THE ISLAND - the word echoes throughout. 

It scares the Turtle Doves, they cry and fly away.

EXT. ROOFTOP - SAME

A silent beat.

The Husband turns and enters back into the enclosed 
stairwell.

A gust of wind shuts the door behind him.

EXT. SHORELINE - SAME

The Wife stares at the now empty rooftop.

She turns, looks out at the vast sea. 

Hushed, guttural growling erupts throughout the island, 
shaking the sand underneath her feet.

She turns and looks to the island. 

The growling loudens as the lighthouse’s light begins 
spinning faster and shining brighter.

The top of the lighthouse opens. The BEAST crawls out. He’s 
the size of a box truck with leather skin, talons, and 
hundreds of razor sharp teeth.

The Wife stares in awe, backing away.

The Beast lets out one deafening ROAR before scaling down the 
side of the lighthouse.

The Wife climbs the sand dunes and takes off into the woods.

The Beast takes off after her--

INT. ISLAND - CONTINUOUS

The chase.
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As the Wife weaves through the trees, the Beast can’t keep 
track of her in the growing darkness. 

He swats at the tree branches as he ROARS.

She dodges the branches as they fall around her.

She comes to the open field of tall grasses and white 
flowers.

The grasses have mostly died. The flowers have wilted and all 
of them, regardless of their proximity to the water, have 
turned a reddish-pink. Flies buzz around their petals.

She gets down, hiding in the dying greenery as she army 
crawls.

The Beast circles the field, trying to find her.

She approaches the reddish-pink reservoir, crawls inside.

The water vibrates.

She swims to the edge where she hides by the dense berry 
bushes that line the water and sway in the wind. She holds 
onto a thorny branch to steady herself.

When she does this, a mangled hand falls out of the bush and 
lands next to her.

The hand is female with long nails.

She inhales sharply, slaps her hand over her mouth to quiet 
her breathing.

She looks behind her into the bushes to discover that dead, 
bloody female bodies stick halfway out of the dirt. The plant 
itself grows off of them, thorny roots entrapping their 
mangled limbs.

She swims underneath.

UNDERWATER

She swims away from the surface. 

The water above continues to vibrate.

The deeper she swims, the murkier the water, but as she keeps 
swimming what she soon sees becomes clear - hundreds of dead, 
mangled female bodies (the WHORES) stacked on top of one 
another, rotting. Some of their eyes are wide open, blinking.
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The minnows have converted these bodies into their own coral 
reef, swimming in and out of their mouths and ears.

We see the Wife screaming.

She swims back to the surface.

ABOVE WATER

The Wife gasps for air.

The Beast leers over the reservoir with a smirk on his face. 
He let out a ROAR, spit flying everywhere.

She takes off, swimming for land.

The Beast’s leathery, taloned claw plunges into the water, 
trying to snatch up the Wife, but missing as she manages to 
pull herself onto the land.

The Beast ROARS again, his foot slips into the water. He 
stumbles, finds his bearings, and jumps over the reservoir. 

He begins to follow the Wife into the woods.

Just as the Beast is about to enter into the woods, there’s a 
sudden gust of wind. The Beast stops dead in his tracks, 
growling under his breath at the treeline that now separates 
him from his prey.

His head turns in the opposite direction, looking back at the 
Gothic castle as it shines in the moonlight.

He heads for the castle.

MEANWHILE, the Wife is still in a full out sprint. 

Once she becomes too exhausted to go on, she leans against an 
oak tree. The same one she once climbed. She catches her 
breath.

She examines her chest. Her bandage is beginning to droop 
from the amount of blood she’s loosing. 

She adjusts her bandage so it’s more secure. 

A drop of her blood falls on the ground. She stares at it - 
another drop falls a few inches from where her blood landed. 

This drop didn’t come from her body. 

With a gust of wind comes the sounds of the Turtle Doves 
overhead.
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She leans down, touches the drop that doesn’t belong to her. 
On her fingertip - it appears to also be blood. 

Another drop falls in the same place, and another, and 
another, until a small puddle forms. 

She looks up.

Wife’s POV: the Whore with the severed leg hangs by her feet 
from a vine. She’s still alive, squirming. Vines restrain her 
body and wrap around her mouth. 

We hear her muffled crying.

A Turtle Dove lands on the Whore’s shin. It stays still for a 
moment, until it COOS. With this cooing comes fifty plus 
Turtle Doves.

Dinner time, they swarm the hanging Whore’s body and peck her 
to death. 

Dropping from trees everywhere - Whores, all hanging from 
vines by either their feet, their neck or their arm. All of 
them are still alive.

Muffled screams and the singing of Turtle Doves.

They feast upon their flesh. Blood showers the ground, along 
with chunks of flesh.

The Wife takes off running.

She’s tripped by a growing tree root.

She gets back onto her feet, but is soon tripped by another. 
A vine grabs hold of her foot, keeping her down. 

As she tries prying it off, more vines wrap themselves around 
her limbs.

INT. CASTLE - SAME

Throughout the entire castle, one by one, the windows 
shatter. Glass shards sprinkle the floors which are now 
pulsating and flooding with reddish-pink water.

Vines seep into the hallways, crawling up the walls and 
ceilings, knocking over furniture.
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INT. MASTER BEDROOM - SAME

Wearing the costume of a plague doctor, the Husband stands in 
front of the shattered glass wall. 

Around him, wind blows.

The Beast emerges from the treeline, snarling and licking his 
teeth with his split, spotted tongue.

The two make familiar eye contact with one another as the 
Beast prowls around the side of the castle, disappearing from 
the Husband’s sight.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

The Wife is being flung high into the air by the vines, 
easily a mile above the treeline. They toss her around like a 
ragdoll, catching her each time she falls by just an arm or a 
foot.

The vines finally bring her below the treeline where they 
take her on a tour.

Moving from Whore to Whore, she’s placed close to their faces 
so she can watch their pain or directly underneath them so 
their blood drips onto her. She gets some in her mouth, spits 
it out.

They purposefully bump into the Whores, sending both the Wife 
and them spinning.

One of the screaming Whores grabs onto her long, black hair. 
The vines stop and tug until the Whore rips out a tuft of the 
Wife’s hair. They’re able to move on.

The vines take her above the treeline again and hang her 
upside down by her feet.

She looks around - the vines are taking over the castle. It’s 
dead silent aside from the crashing waves. 

After a beat, one Turtle Dove flies up above the treeline and 
lands on her shin. 

She tries kicking it away - it COOS.

A flock of Turtle Doves fly out of the treetops all over the 
island and dart right for the Wife.

Just as they’re about to reach her, the vines sling her back 
under the treeline and dangle her in midair.
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More vines funnel out from nearby trees and wrap themselves 
around her limbs.

They pin her to ground.

The screams from the Whores overpower her voice. 

We focus on two vines further into the woods. They’re covered 
in thorns and slithering down two tree trunks that sit 
parallel to each other. 

At the same speed, they make their merry way towards the 
restrained Wife.

Her legs, now forced apart.

The two thorny vines crawl in between her legs, disappearing 
underneath her dress.

She screams until a vine wraps itself around her mouth.

Again, the vines lift her off the ground. This time, with the 
two vines operating inside of her. Blood begins to ooze down 
her legs, forming a puddle on the leaves below.

Her face, red. Her eyes roll into the back of her head.

She’s dropped. Onto the ground she plops, landing hard on her 
shoulder.

The vines contract back up into the trees. The two bloody 
vines that violated her contract as well.

She writhes in pain, gripping at her bloody private parts. 
Her dress is drenched.

LATER, the Wife trudges through the woods, still gripping at 
her private parts.

Above her, the hanging bodies are no longer alive, the Turtle 
Doves are mostly done their snacking.

A nearby vine snaps, one of the dead Whores falls head first. 
Her neck snaps. 

The Wife passes by without giving her a glance.

LATER, she climbs through the thick greenery, until she comes 
to the grey tombstones that sticks halfway out of the ground.

A few dead Monarch Butterflies are scattered nearby.

She climbs over the gate. 
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EXT. CHURCH YARD - CONTINUOUS

The Wife crosses to a grave, lies down, and begins moving her 
arms as if she were doing snow angels and the autumn leaves 
were her substitute for snow.

She touches the gravestone behind her head, leaving behind a 
bloody print.

Hushed female whispering begins, we can make out their words--

FEMALE VOICES
Come to us.

She sits up, looks around - no one’s in sight.

She grabs a nearby rock and slides it across the top of her 
hand, checking its sharpness. It’s dull. She tosses it aside.

She searches the ground for something sharper. She picks up 
various stones, twigs, and broken pieces of wood and brick. 
Nothing is sharp enough.

A vibrantly colored Monarch Butterfly flies right past the 
Wife’s face. 

She drops the twig in her hand, follows this Monarch 
Butterfly. It flies to the gate and lands on a rusted, broken 
spike. 

She reaches her hand out, the vibrantly colored Monarch 
Butterfly flies away. 

She pricks her finger on the spike’s sharp tip, tears it off 
the gate.

INT. CHURCH - MOMENTS LATER

The Wife walks up the main aisle and over the altar to the 
fountain.

The wooden crucifix remains hanging just a few feet above the 
altar. It swings in the wind.

She sits down on the ledge, stares at the spike in her hand 
as she tears up.

FEMALE VOICES
Come to us.

She raises the broken, rusty spike to her neck, takes one 
last look at the world around her, and cuts deep.
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She collapses onto the ledge. The blood trickles from her 
wound into the reddish-pink water. As her body twitches, one 
of her arms falls over the ledge.

The autumn leaves around her blow in the wind.

The fountain water begins to vibrate.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

The Beast approaches the church yard.

INT. CHURCH - SAME

The Wife is being pulled into the fountain by something 
underwater.

EXT. CHURCH YARD - SAME

The Beast’s foot crushes the gate as he enters into the yard.

INT. CHURCH - CONTINUOUS

The Beast peers through a large hole in the roof.

Half of the Wife’s body is immersed in the water. Just before 
her face goes under, the Beast reaches his hand through the 
hole in the roof and grabs her. 

As he pulls her out, dozens of mangled female arms reach out 
of the reddish-pink water and grab at the air. 

We watch the Beast carry the Wife away. 

His heavy footsteps cause the only part of the church’s 
structure still intact to dilapidate. 

The crucifix falls and breaks on top of the altar.

We back down the main aisle, watching the church walls give 
way, bricks showering the pews.

EXT. ISLAND - SAME

The Beast carries the Wife in his arm like how you’d imagine 
a child would hold a newborn.

Her eyes, wide open, glazed over a reddish-pink. She 
continues to bleed from her neck.

80.



EXT. SHORELINE - MOMENTS LATER

The Beast walks down the beach, up the sand dunes, to the 
lighthouse. He enters--

INT. LIGHTHOUSE - CONTINUOUS

The Beast uses the spiral stairwell as a sort of pole to 
shimmy his way down.

The Beast and the Wife disappear into the pit of darkness.

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

The light, fast, bright - it stops.

INT. UNDERGROUND CAVE - LATER

Water drips from various crevasses in the stone.

The Wife lies on a steel table. She’s asleep with a bandage 
wrapped around her neck.

A few drops of water drip onto her shoulder. She shivers, but 
stays asleep.

Through her coughing she wakes herself. A few drops of water 
land on her face as she comes to consciousness.

She slowly sits up, moaning from the aches brought on by her 
slashed neck. When she goes to rub it, she realizes her hands 
are chained to the steel table.

She yanks at them, the clinking rings throughout the cave.

To the left of her is a tunnel. All we see inside is 
darkness. A railroad track extends a few feet out of this 
darkness, ending not far from where she lies.

The Wife looks around, there’s nothing but dank stone.

The chains begin to vibrate, followed by the table.

The Beast lurks around the corner. 

She freezes, the chains continue to shake, only now it’s 
because she does.

The Beast circles her, growling. His breath blows her hair 
off her shoulders. 
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She closes her eyes as he leans close to her, sniffs, and 
licks her cheek with his split, spotted tongue.

He cackles at her fear.

The cave’s ceiling begins to shake. A few rocks fall as a 
sort of rolling sound comes from above.

The Beast takes one of his talons, which is the length of a 
human hand, and picks the locks on the chains. She’s freed, 
but doesn’t move a muscle.

The rolling sound now comes from inside the tunnel, and as 
time passes, it starts to sound more like a roller coaster 
cart is being pulled up a steep hill.

A steel cart rolls out of the dark tunnel, stopping at the 
end of the railroad tracks.

The Beast circles back in front of the Wife, smirks, and 
gestures to the steel cart.

The Wife doesn’t move.

He lets out a quick ROAR.

This brings her to her feet. 

She hops off the table and walks to the steel cart.

The Beast extends one of his long talons to her. She accepts 
the help and begins climbing inside while using his talon as 
a crutch.

At the last second, the Beast pushes her. She tumbles inside, 
banging her body hard against one of the steel walls.

The steel cart begins to move backwards, heading back into 
the tunnel.

The Beast pushes the steel cart with his talon, giving it a 
little extra speed.

Wife’s POV: The Beast, waving goodbye to her, smirking.

BLACKNESS.

All we hear is the steel cart and the Wife’s raspy breathing.

Two at a time, one on each side of the railroad tracks, 
torches light themselves. 

Sparks shoot at the Wife. She ducts before they hit her.
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Hushed female whispering.

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

The light turns on, begins to slowly spin.

INT. UNDERGROUND - SAME

The cart comes to a stop once the last torch is lit. Beyond 
the torches, darkness.

Then... tick, tick, tick.

The steel cart begins to move at a steady pace again, no more 
jerking.

It comes to a halt. 

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

The bright light spins faster, brighter.

INT. UNDERGROUND - SAME

The Wife leans far over the front, peering down into the 
darkness when suddenly--

SHE SHOOTS DOWN A HILL, SCREAMING, going sixty plus miles an 
hour. 

INT. HELL - CONTINUOUS

Illuminated by fire, the steel cart flies passed glass rooms, 
each of which are stacked on top of one another on both sides 
of the track.

The glass rooms move around like squares of a Rubik’s Cube. 

Inside each glass room contains a different type of barbaric 
torture.

All “impurities” (WHORES) are female and are either being 
tortured by medieval devices, burned at the stake, stoned or 
whipped.

The torturers are demons, much smaller versions of the Beast. 

A few glass rooms solely contain crowds of Whores as they’re 
being herded together, awaiting their horrifying fate.
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They bang on the glass walls and yell out for help at the 
sight of the Wife.

A river of reddish-pink water runs underneath the railroad 
tracks. Mangled arms reach out of the water, grabbing at the 
air.

The echoing of the blood curdling shrieks, thuds, and sounds 
of flames igniting.

The steel cart jerks up, down, side to side, it spins, loops, 
zigzags. It’s a sadistic roller coaster ride.

The Wife holds onto the sides of the cart for dear life as 
the bandage around her neck begins to turn red from the 
whiplash.

The steel cart comes to a full stop in front of an isolated 
glass room, the largest we’ve yet to see. Inside, a raging 
fire blazes.

She stares at it, peeking her head out of the steel cart, 
when - A WHORE’S AMPLIFIED FACE POPS OUT OF THE FLAMES and 
presses up against the glass. Her skin already half melted 
off the bone.

The Wife screams as loud as the burning Whore does.

A demon jumps up behind the Wife and pushes the steel cart, 
sending her shooting down another hill into utter blackness 
again.

EXT. LIGHTHOUSE - SAME

The bright light spins wildly.

INT. HELL - SAME

The Wife emerges into a glass tunnel.

The surrounding glass is hallow, inside the Whores are being 
chased around and eaten alive by hungry, multi-headed HELL 
HOUNDS.

A few of the Hell Hounds run alongside the steel cart, biting 
at the glass and drooling at the sight of the Wife.

The Whores run alongside the steel cart too, banging against 
the glass, begging for their lives.
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At the end of the glass tunnel, when the Whores reach the 
dead end, the Hell Hounds catch up to them and tear off their 
heads.

The Wife enters into another pit of darkness.

We’re left hearing her screaming voice fade.

EXT. ISLAND - LATER

The railroad tracks, they extend a few feet out of a cave. 
With vines and plants blocking the entrance it camouflages in 
with the surrounding woods. 

We hear the rolling sound of the steel cart. It soon emerges 
from the cave. The Wife doesn’t appear to be inside.

Once it reaches the end of the railroad tracks, it tilts, 
dumping the Wife out onto the ground. She had been curled up, 
lying at the bottom.

The steel cart rolls back into the cave.

She stays crouched over, shaking. Only with the sound of 
growling does she lift her head.

She turns to see red eyes moving through the darkness of the 
cave. The Hell Hounds are on the prowl, heading her way. They 
enter into the moonlight.

These Hell Hounds wear steel collars. Their long leashes 
trailing behind them, endlessly pouring out of the cave.

The Wife gets up, sprints away.

The Hell Hounds paw at the ground and take off after her, 
barking and salivating.

Through the woods they chase her, some getting close enough 
to nip at the back of her dress.

Back at the cave, their steel leashes continue to pour out 
from the darkness.

Turtle Doves cry, some swoop down to the Wife and try biting 
her.

Tree roots grow and attempt to trip her. She avoids them.

One of the Hell Hounds lunges for her head, misses, and 
tumbles down a hill. Another does the same, but runs into a 
tree.
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Back at the cave, their steel leashes continue to pour out.

The Wife enters into another field, one we’ve never seen 
before. These grasses are cut short.

The Hell Hounds chase her about halfway across the field. 

Back at the cave, their steel leashes stop pouring out from 
the darkness.

With one last lunge, one of the Hell Hounds snags her ankle. 
As she falls, the same Hell Hound slashes her across the face 
with his claws, scratching her from the top of her left ear, 
across her lips, to the right side of her jaw.

She screams.

Holding her bloody face, she drags herself away to safety.

The Hell Hounds snicker, growl, and continue to lunge at her. 

The ROAR of the Beast in the distance. 

The Wife turns, facing the Hell Hounds. She lowers her hands 
and SCREAMS OF RAGE.

They grin at her, barking. Their collars tighten, their steel 
leashes are yanked. Reluctantly, they’re pulled back into the 
woods.

The lighthouse light, scanning the treetops.

She’s bent over, spitting up blood when the ground begins to 
shake. The short, dying grasses suddenly grow ten feet.

A maze forms around her.

With blood pouring into her eyes and blinding her, she tries 
her best to wipe the blood away from her face with her 
already blood soaked sleeve.

HUSBAND (O.S.)
Run, run, run, run, run, run, run.

The sound of her Husband’s voice brings her to her feet and 
sends her into a jog. 

She travels through the maze, occasionally stepping in 
puddles of reddish-pink water. These puddles bubble. 

Each pathway she enters is empty.

Clouds fill the sky. A rain storm begins, washing the blood 
away from the cut on her face.
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She spots the very back of her Husband’s black cloak 
disappearing as he turns into another pathway. 

After this, with each corner she rounds, she sees the back of 
his black cloak disappearing,

WIFE
Hey! H...

(coughs, wheezes)
Hey! Wait!

She’s losing her voice. Her throat continues to bleed as the 
bandage, now wet, droops down her neck.

HUSBAND (O.S.)
Run, mouse.

His voice comes from another direction, throwing itself 
around like a cricket’s chirp.

She stops, not knowing where to turn next.

Out of the reddish-pink puddles come the mangled arms of 
Whores. They grab at the air. There are too many of them for 
the Wife to avoid.

One of the arms grabs hold of her dress, tearing it with her 
long nails.

WIFE
(wheezes)

Help. Please. Help me.

HUSBAND (O.S.)
Run, mouse.

Her gown is torn by the arms, exposing her legs all the way 
up to her hips. 

Some of the hands reach for her private parts. She swats them 
away. They’re persistent, one grabs her crotch and yanks her 
to the ground. 

Other arms try to join in on the fun.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D)
They just want to please the maze’s 
mouse, dearest. 

She escapes their iron hold.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D) 
LET THEM HELP!
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Thunder rumbles, a lightning bolt strikes the trees in the 
distance, even in the rain they catch on fire.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D) 
(whispers)

Their fingers are already pruned 
anyway.

Hurricane like winds blow. 

She ducks down, covering her head as she struggles to move 
through the maze while dodging the arms.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D) 
Run.

The ground shakes.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D) 
Run, mouse.

She falls over.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D) 
Why all the stopping?

Lightning strikes in every direction. A fire burns in the 
East, West, North, and South regions of the surrounding 
woods.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D)
You’re mine, mouse.

Her Husband appears at the end of a pathway.

The mangled arms disappear back into the puddles.

She gets up, rushes towards him. She soon stops, leans 
against the maze walls, and coughs up blood.

Inside of the maze walls are more mangled Whores, entangled 
in the dense greenery. 

She reaches into the wall and holds the hand of one of the 
dead Whores. She cries. 

The Whores are suddenly pulled deeper into the wall so she’s 
no longer able to touch them. 

The Husband’s still there, watching her from the end of the 
pathway. 

She trudges on as the rain blinds her. She grabs at her 
bleeding neck and face.
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Now just a few yards away, a single gust of wind comes. He 
disintegrates into thin air.

She leans against the wall again, coughs up more blood.

WIFE
(wheezes)

Help, please.

HUSBAND (O.S.)
Dearest...

The rain lightens to just a drizzle.

HUSBAND (O.S.) (CONT’D)
Sing to me.

She turns a corner, entering into the center of the maze. 
There he is, sitting in a chair.

In front of him, the wooden piano covered in vines.

She moves towards him, eyes darting from him to the piano, 
back and forth.

He doesn’t look at her. He only gestures to the instrument in 
front of him.

She moves to the piano, sits on the bench. With shaking 
hands, she begins to play the only piece she knows - Amazing 
Grace. 

With the keys as wet as they are, her fingers slip.

She messes up, restarts, messes up again, the cycle repeats.

When she finally gets the melody going, she tries opening her 
mouth to sing, but the bandage comes undone and sags around 
her neck like a scarf.

Blood gushes, most landing on the piano keys.

All that comes out of her mouth is wheezing.

She collapses onto the keys, gasping for air and grasping at 
her cut.

The Husband stands, circles the piano, and moves behind her. 
He takes her hair and moves it away from her neck, watching 
her bleed out.

WIFE
(wheezes)

How sweet... the...
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He bends down, listening closer.

WIFE (CONT’D)
Sound... that saved... saved...

She coughs up blood.

He pushes some of the blood off the left side of the piano 
and plays the first few notes of Amazing Grace. She watches 
him.

He stops, caresses her bloody cheek. She cries.

WIFE (CONT’D)
(wheezes)

Sorry. I’m sorry. I’m...

She reaches for his hand. He lets her hold onto him for only 
a moment, before he walks off and disappears back into the 
maze.

The drizzling stops.

OVERHEAD 

The Wife’s elbow slaps against the keys as her arm falls. An 
ugly sound echoes. 

Aside from the center of the maze, all pathways are empty.

EXT. STAIRS - LATER

We travel up the concrete steps, following a trail of blood.

We come upon the Wife who’s, though still bleeding out, still 
somehow alive and managing to walk.

The shoreline - waves are calm, covered by fog. Sunlight 
seeps over the horizon, morning approaches.

The Wife looks up at the Gothic castle - it’s destroyed. All 
windows are gone, some shards still falling from their 
frames.

She gets to the last few steps and falls. She pulls herself 
onto the concrete platform and over to the front door. 

As she reaches for the doorknob, the sun comes up. Its light 
hits the back of her head.

She turns, looks at the rising sun.
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INT. FOYER - CONTINUOUS

The front door opens. 

The Wife pulls herself inside and lies down in the very 
center of the room.

The front door closes in a gust of wind. Slamming too hard, 
its hinges break. It collapses, landing on the concrete 
platform outside.

Teary eyed, the Husband stands in the hallway’s threshold 
behind her. 

She tilts her head upward to look at him.

A piece of glass falls from the nearby window, shatters.

He moves to her and kneels down by her side. She reaches up 
and traces the scar on his face with a bloody finger. He 
traces hers.

She smiles.

INT. HALLWAY - MOMENTS LATER

The Husband carries his Wife. 

A trail of her blood follows them.

He crosses to the enclosed stairwell that leads out to the 
rooftop, ascends.

EXT. ROOFTOP - CONTINUOUS

Since he’s not wearing his plague doctor costume, the 
Husband’s flesh begins cracking.

He lies the Wife down in the center of the rooftop. 

He rips her dress down the middle and undoes the bloody 
bandage that’s fastened around her torso.

Most of her stitches are torn open, only a few remain in 
tact. He tears these remaining few apart, allowing her to 
bleed out.

Floating in a pool of blood is her heart. It’s barely 
beating. He touches it with his finger, it skips a beat.

The Husband moves in between her legs and kisses her neck. 
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She raises her shaking hand, rubs his upper thigh.

As he cries, his flesh begins to disintegrate.

The Husband reaches down, lifts her tattered dress, and 
inserts himself inside of her. She hums as they have sex. 

A few thrusts and it’s all over.

The Wife’s humming stops, as does her heartbeat. He watches 
her die, cries out.

We hear pandemonium erupt throughout the island, but stay 
only on our married couple.

GROWLING, SCREAMING, THUDS, RUMBLING, STOMPING, GUSTS OF 
WIND, BARKING, THE ROAR OF THE BEAST, OCEAN WAVES CRASHING, 
TURTLE DOVES SINGING AND CRYING!

INT. HALLWAYS - SAME

We travel down the hallways until we reach the basement door.

It’s open--

INT. BASEMENT - CONTINUOUS

We move down the dark steps, into the room on the left.

Sunlight shines through the small windows.

The Husband’s beating heart still lies in the floor on top of 
the wilted white petals and the photograph. The floorboards 
were never put back into place.

Shadows cast over the heart as we continue to listen to the 
growing pandemonium outside.

The heart stops beating, turns grey, and begins to crack. 

THE ROAR OF THE BEAST.

FADE TO BLACK:

THE END
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